COVER SHEET

																					_		_		_	_	_	_	_	_
HOLDINGS, INC. (Company's Full Name)																											1	7	4	6
HOLDINGS, INC. (Company's Full Name)																														
HOLDINGS, INC. (Company's Full Name)	_																													
HOLDINGS, INC. (Company's Full Name)																														
HOLDINGS, INC. (Company's Full Name)	S	T	Ι		E	D	U	C	Α	Т	I	О	N		S	Y	S	Т	E	M	S									
(Company's Full Name) 7/ F			тт				т	ът						6																
Total Amount of Borrowings Total Amount of Stockholders Total Amount of Stockholders Total Amount of Stockholders Total Amount of Stockholders Total Amount concerned Total Amount of Stockholders Total Amount concerned Total Amou			Н	U	L	ע	1	IN	G	5,		1	IN	C.																
C F D Dept. Requiring this Doc. SEC Form - ACGR Secondary License Type, If Applicable Amount of Borrowings N A A A A A A A A A													(0	Comp	any's	Full	Name)												
(Business Address : No. Street City / Town / Province) Atty. Arsenio C. Cabrera, Jr. Contact Person SEC Form - ACGR Month Day Fiscal Year FORM TYPE N A Secondary License Type, If Applicable N A Amended Articles Number/Section Total Amount of Borrowings N A Domestic To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number LCU		7/	F		i	A	C	A	D	E	M	Y		В	L	D	G.	,												
(Business Address : No. Street City / Town / Province) Atty. Arsenio C. Cabrera, Jr. Contact Person SEC Form - ACGR Month Day Fiscal Year FORM TYPE N A Secondary License Type, If Applicable N A Amended Articles Number/Section Total Amount of Borrowings 1 2 4 3 Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number Last Friday of September Month Day Annual Meeting N A Secondary License Type, If Applicable Foreign		6	7	6	4		A	Y	A	L	Α		A	V	E.	,		M	A	K	A	T	Ι		C	Ι	T	Y		
Atty. Arsenio C. Cabrera, Jr. Contact Person SEC Form - ACGR Last Friday of September Month Day Fiscal Year N A Secondary License Type, If Applicable N A Dept. Requiring this Doc. Amended Articles Number/Section Total Amount of Borrowings N A Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number LCU		1	2	2	6																									
Contact Person Company Telephone Number SEC Form - ACGR Last Friday of September Month Day Annual Meeting N A Secondary License Type, If Applicable N A Secondary License Type, If Applicable N A Mended Articles Number/Section Total Amount of Borrowings N A Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned																														
Contact Person Company Telephone Number SEC Form - ACGR Last Friday of September Month Day Annual Meeting N A Secondary License Type, If Applicable N A Secondary License Type, If Applicable N A Mended Articles Number/Section Total Amount of Borrowings N A Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned																1				1		_	_,			_		_	_	
SEC Form - ACGR Last Friday of September Month Day				At	ty.					Cab	rer	a, J	r.								(6		,							3
FORM TYPE Fiscal Year FORM TYPE Annual Meeting N A Secondary License Type, If Applicable N A Dept. Requiring this Doc. Total Amount of Borrowings N A Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number LCU						(Conta	ct Pe	rson													(Comp	pany	Tele	phon	e Nu	mbei	•	
FORM TYPE Fiscal Year FORM TYPE Annual Meeting N A Secondary License Type, If Applicable N A Dept. Requiring this Doc. Total Amount of Borrowings N A Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number LCU		3	1	3	1]							SE	C E	orm	/	۸.۲	⊇R									F · 1			,
Fiscal Year Annual Meeting N A Secondary License Type, If Applicable N A Dept. Requiring this Doc. Amended Articles Number/Section Total Amount of Borrowings N A N A N A Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number LCU	_		J	\Box]							JL	CIV				JIC										01 5		
Secondary License Type, If Applicable C F D			cal Y		,																							ıl Me		
Dept. Requiring this Doc. Total Amount of Borrowings 1 2 4 3 Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number LCU																N	A													
Dept. Requiring this Doc. Total Amount of Borrowings NA NA NA Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number LCU												5	Secor	ndary	Licen	se Ty	pe, If	App	licabl	e										
Dept. Requiring this Doc. Total Amount of Borrowings NA NA NA Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number LCU	_																			ı										_
Total Amount of Borrowings N A N A Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number LCU	C	F	D																						N	A				
Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number LCU	Dep	t. Re	quir	ing tl	nis D	oc.														•		Am	ende	ed Aı	rticle	s Nur	nber/	Secti	ion	
Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number LCU																				Tota	al An	ıoun	t of E	Borro	wing	s				
Total No. of Stocholders To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned File Number LCU																														
File Number LCU	Tota																													
File Number LCU																														
		To be accomplished by SEC Personnel concerned																												
	File Number							LCU						•																
	Г										1																			
Document I.D. Cashier				Ц	Осп	ment	I.D.				J					(Cashie	r												

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

SEC FORM – ACGR

ANNUAL CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

1.	Report is Filed for the Year	12		
2.	Exact Name of Registrant as Specified	in its Charter STI EDUCATION	I SYS	STEMS HOLDINGS, INC.
3.	7 th F i-ACADEMY Building, 676 Address of Principal Office	4 Ayala Avenue		1226 Postal Code
4.	SEC Identification Number174	<u>16</u>	5.	(SEC Use Only) Industry Classification Code
6.	BIR Tax Identification Number 000-1	.26-853-000		
7.	(0632) 844-9553 Issuer's Telephone number, including	area code		
8.	JTH DAVIES HOLDINGS, INC. Former name or former address, if ch	anged from the last report		

TABLE OF CONTENTS

A.	BOARD MATTERS	4
	1) BOARD OF DIRECTORS	
	(a) Composition of the Board	4
	(b) Directorship in Other Companies	5
	(c) Shareholding in the Company	8
	2) CHAIRMAN AND CEO	8
	3) OTHER EXECUTIVE, NON-EXECUTIVE AND INDEPENDENT DIRECTORS	9
	4) CHANGES IN THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS	10
	5) ORIENTATION AND EDUCATION PROGRAM	13
В.	CODE OF BUSINESS CONDUCT & ETHICS	14
	1) POLICIES	14
	2) DISSEMINATION OF CODE	18
	3) COMPLIANCE WITH CODE	18
	4) RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS	18
	(a) Policies and Procedures	18
	(b) Conflict of Interest	19
	5) FAMILY, COMMERCIAL AND CONTRACTUAL RELATIONS	20
	6) ALTERNATIVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION	21
C.	BOARD MEETINGS AND ATTENDANCE	22
C.	1) SCHEDULE OF MEETINGS	22
	2) DETAILS OF ATTENDANCE OF DIRECTORS	22
	,	
		22
	4) ACCESS TO INFORMATION	22
	5) EXTERNAL ADVICE	24
	6) CHANGES IN EXISTING POLICIES	24
D.	REMUNERATION MATTERS	24
	1) REMUNERATION PROCESS	24
	2) REMUNERATION POLICY AND STRUCTURE FOR DIRECTORS	24
	3) AGGREGATE REMUNERATION	25
	4) STOCK RIGHTS, OPTIONS AND WARRANTS	25
	5) REMUNERATION OF MANAGEMENT	26
_		
E.	BOARD COMMITTEES	26
	1) NUMBER OF MEMBERS, FUNCTIONS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	26
	2) COMMITTEE MEMBERS	27
	3) CHANGES IN COMMITTEE MEMBERS	29
	4) WORK DONE AND ISSUES ADDRESSED	29
	5) COMMITTEE PROGRAM	29
F.	RISK MANAGEMENT SYSTEM	30
••	STATEMENT ON EFFECTIVENESS OF RISK MANAGEMENT SYSTEM	30
	2) RISK POLICY	30
	3) CONTROL SYSTEM	31
G.	INTERNAL AUDIT AND CONTROL	32
	1) STATEMENT OF EFFECTIVENESS OF INTERNAL CONTROL SYSTEM	32
	2) INTERNAL AUDIT	
	(a) Roles, Scope and Internal Audit Function	33
	(b) Appointment/Removal of Internal Auditor	33
	(c) Reporting Relationship with the Audit Committee	33
	(d) Resignation, Re-assignment and Reasons	33
	(e) Progress against Plans, Issues, Findings and Examination Trends	33
	(f) Audit Control Policies and Procedures	34
	(g) Mechanisms and Safeguards	34

Н.	ROLE OF STOCKHOLDERS	34
I.	DISCLOSURE AND TRANSPARENCY	36
J.	RIGHTS OF STOCKHOLDERS	38
	1) RIGHT TO PARTICIPATE EFFECTIVELY IN STOCKHOLDERS' MEETINGS	38
	2) TREATMENT OF MINORITY STOCKHOLDRS	42
K.	INVESTORS RELATIONS PROGRAM	43
L.	CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY INITIATIVES	44
M.	BOARD, DIRECTOR, COMMITTEE AND CEO APPRAISAL	44
N.	INTERNAL BREACHES AND SANCTIONS	45

A. BOARD MATTERS

1) Board of Directors

Number of Directors per Articles of Incorporation	Eleven (11)
Actual Number of Directors for the year	Eleven (11)

(a) Composition of the Board

Complete the table with information on the Board of Directors:

Director's Name	Type [Executive (ED), Non- Executive (NED) or Independent Director (ID)	If Nominee, identify the principal	Nominator in the last election (if ID, state the relationship with the nominator)	Date first elected	Date last elected (if ID, state the number of years served as ID) ¹	Elected when (Annual/Special Meeting)	No. of years served as director
Eusebio H. Tanco	ED	N/A	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	17 March 2010	19 December 2012	Annual Meeting	Three (3)
Monico V. Jacob	ED	N/A	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	17 March 2010	19 December 2012	Annual Meeting	Three (3)
Yolanda M. Bautista	ED	N/A	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	17 March 2010	19 December 2012	Annual Meeting	Three (3)
Joseph Augustin L. Tanco	ED	N/A	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	27 October 2010	19 December 2012	Annual Meeting	Two (2)
Ma. Vanessa Rose Tanco- Cualoping	NED	N/A	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	27 October 2010	19 December 2012	Annual Meeting	Two (2)
Martin K. Tanco	ED	N/A	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	19 December 2012	19 December 2012	Annual Meeting	N/A
Paolo Martin O. Bautista	ED	N/A	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	19 December 2012	19 December 2012	Annual Meeting	N/A
Rainerio M. Borja	NED	N/A	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	19 December 2012	19 December 2012	Annual Meeting	N/A
Jesli A. Lapus*	NED	N/A	N/A	March 21, 2013	March 21, 2013	Regular Board Meeting	N/A
Johnip G. Cua	ID	N/A	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	19 December 2012	19 December 2012	Annual Meeting	N/A
Ernest Lawrence L. Cu	ID	N/A	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	19 December 2012	19 December 2012	Annual Meeting	N/A

^{*}Elected as Director for the unexpired portion of the term of Atty. Arsenio C. Cabrera, Jr. Atty. Cabrera was elected director at the Annual Meeting of the Stockholders held on 19 December 2012 and resigned as Director on 21 March 2013.

(b) Provide a brief summary of the corporate governance policy that the board of directors has adopted. Please emphasize the policy/ies relative to the treatment of all shareholders, respect for the rights of minority shareholders and other stakeholders, disclosure duties, and board responsibilities.

The Corporation recognizes that the most convincing proof of good corporate governance is that which is visible to the eyes of its shareholders. The Corporation treats all its shareholders equally by allowing them to exercise the following rights:

- 1) Voting Right Shareholders have the right to elect, remove and replace directors and vote on certain corporate acts in accordance with the Corporation Code. Cumulative voting shall be used in the election of directors.
- 2) Power of Inspection Shareholders shall be allowed to inspect corporate books and records, including the minutes of Board meetings and stock registries, for a legitimate purpose within reasonable business hours and in accordance with the Corporation Code. They will be furnished Annual reports including financial statements, without cost or restrictions.
- 3) Right to information Shareholders shall be entitled, upon request, to receive reports submitted to the SEC and PSE.
- 4) Right to Dividends Shareholders shall have the right to receive dividends subject to the discretion of the Board and the compliance with requirements under the Corporation Code.
- 5) Appraisal Right Shareholders shall have the right to dissent and demand payment of the fair value of their shares in the manner provided for under Section 82 of the Corporation Code of the Philippines.

4

 $^{^{1}}$ Reckoned from the election immediately following January 2, 2012

It shall be the duty of the directors of the Corporation to promote shareholders' rights, remove impediments to the exercise of shareholders' rights and allow opportunities for them to seek redress for violation of their rights.

In respect to the rights of the minority shareholders, a director representing them in the board shall not be removed without cause if it will deny minority shareholders representation in the Board.

Reports or disclosures required under the regulations of the SEC and PSE shall be prepared and submitted by the Corporation's Compliance Officer. Material information that could potentially affect the corporation's share price shall be publicly disclosed. Material information includes earning results, the acquisition or disposal of all or substantially all of the assets of the Corporation, changes in the composition of the Board, related party transactions, shareholdings of directors and change of control. All such material information about the Corporation shall not be disclosed to any person, unless proper and simultaneous disclosures are made to the SEC and PSE. This shall not apply to disclosures made to (i) a person who is bound by duty not to disclose confidential information such as but not limited to the Corporation's auditors and legal counsels, investment bankers, fund or plan trustees and financial advisers; and (ii) a person who agrees in writing to maintain in strict confidence the disclosed material information and will not take advantage of it for his personal gain.

A board member shall have the following duties and responsibilities:

- 1) Act with fairness in all his dealings with the Corporation and ensure that his own personal interests do not affect his decisions at the Board level or conflict with the interests of the Corporation;
- 2) Act judiciously and exercise independent judgment;
- Have a working knowledge of the statutory and regulatory requirements affecting the Corporation, including the contents of its Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws, the rules, regulations and requirements of the SEC, and where applicable, the requirements of other regulatory agencies;
- 4) Observe confidentiality except in matters already disclosed publicly; and
- 5) Ensure the continuing soundness, effectiveness and adequacy of the Corporation's control environment.

(c) How often does the Board review and approve the vision and mission?

The vision and mission of the Corporation is subject to annual review by the Board of Directors or as needed.

(d) Directorship in Other Companies Directorship in the Company's Group ²

(i) Identify, as and if applicable, the members of the company's Board of directors who hold the office of director in other companies within its Group:

Director's Name	Corporate Name of the Group Company	Type of Directorship (Executive, Non-Executive, Independent). Indicate if director is also the Chairman				
Eusebio H. Tanco	Prudent Resources, Inc.	Executive Director/President				
	Rescom Developers Inc.	Executive Director/Chairman of the Board/President				
	Insurance Builders, Inc.	Executive Director/Chairman of the Board				
	Eujo Phils., Incorporated	Executive Director/President				
	Classic Finance Inc.	Executive Director/President				
	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	Executive Director/Chairman of the Board				
	STI Education Services Group, Inc.	Executive Director/Ex-Com Chairman				
	i-ACADEMY	Non-Executive Director				
	DeLos Santos-STI College	Executive Director/Chairman of the Board				
	Philippine Women's University	Executive Director				
	PhilhealthCare, Inc.	Executive Director/Chairman of the Board				
	PhilPlans First, Inc.	Executive Director/Chairman of the Board				
	Philippine Life Financial Assurance Corporation	Executive Director/Chairman of the Board				
	Banclife Insurance Co., Inc.	Executive Director/Chairman of the Board				
	STI Investments, Inc.	Executive Director/Chairman of the Board				
	Unlad Resources Development Corporation	Non-Executive Director				
Monico V. Jacob	Classic Finance Inc.	Executive Director/Chairman of the Board				
	Insurance Builders, Inc.	Executive Director/President				
	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	Executive Director/President				
	STI Education Services Group, Inc.	Executive Director/President				
	i-ACADEMY	Non-Executive Director				
	Philippine Women's University	Non-Executive Director				
	PhilhealthCare, Inc.	Executive Director/President				
	PhilPlans First, Inc.	Executive Director/President& CEO				
	Philippine Life Financial Assurance Corporation	Executive Director/President				
	Banclife Insurance Co., Inc.	Executive Director/President				

² The Group is composed of the parent, subsidiaries, associates and joint ventures of the Company

-

	STI Investments, Inc.	Executive Director/President
	De Los Santos-STI College	Non-Executive Director
	Unlad Resources Development	Non-Executive Director
	Corporation	Non Excedite Birector
	STI College of Novaliches, Inc.	Trustee
	STI College of Kalookan, Inc.	Trustee
Yolanda M. Bautista	Insurance Builders, Inc.	Executive Director
	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	Executive Director
	i-ACADEMY	Executive Director
	Philippine Women's University	Executive Director
	Banclife Insurance Co., Inc.	Executive Director
	De Los Santos – STI College	Non-Executive Director
	STI College of Novaliches, Inc.	Trustee
	STI College of Kalookan, Inc.	Trustee
Joseph Augustin L. Tanco	PhilhealthCare, Inc.	Executive Director/EVP & Chief Operating Officer
	PhilPlans First, Inc.	Executive Director
	Philippine Life Financial Assurance Corporation	Non-Executive Director
	STI Education Services Group, Inc.	Non Evacutive Director
	Insurance Builders. Inc.	Non-Executive Director Non-Executive Director
	Eujo Phils., Incorporated	Non-Executive Director
	Capital Managers and Advisors, Inc.	Non-Executive Director
	STI Investments, Inc.	Non-Executive Director
	Unlad Resources Development	Executive Director
	Corporation	Executive Director
	Prudent Resources, Inc.	Executive Director
	Rescom Developers, Inc.	Executive Director
	·	
Ma. Vanessa Rose L. Tanco-	i-ACADEMY	Executive Director/President
Cualoping		
	Philippine Women's University	Executive Director
	PhilhealthCare, Inc.	Non-Executive Director
	PhilPlans First, Inc.	Non-Executive Director
	STI Education Services Group, Inc.	Non-Executive Director
	Classic Finance Inc.	Non-Executive Director
	Insurance Builders, Inc.	Non-Executive Director
	Banclife Insurance Co., Inc.	Non-Executive Director
	Prudent Resources, Inc. Rescom Developers, Inc.	Executive Director Executive Director
	Rescon Developers, Inc.	Executive Director
Paolo Martin O. Bautista	Classic Finance Inc.	Non-Executive Director
1 aoio Wartii O. Bautista	Classic i mance me.	NOTE LACCULIVE DIRECTOR
Johnip G. Cua	PhilPlans, First, Inc.	Independent Director
Jennip er edd		macpendent birester
Rainerio M. Borja	PhilPlans, First, Inc.	Non-Executive Director
	STI Education Services Group, Inc.	Executive Director
	17	
Jesli A. Lapus	Philippine Life Financial Assurance	Independent Director
	Corporation	
	i-ACADEMY	Non-Executive Director
Ernest Lawrence Cu	Philippine Life Financial Assurance	Non-Executive Director
	Corporation	
	STI Education Services Group, Inc.	Independent Director

(ii) Directorship in Other Listed Companies

Identify, as and if applicable, the members of the company's Board of Directors who are also directors of publicly-listed companies outside of its Group:

Director's Name	Name of the Listed Company	Type of Directorship (Executive, Non- Executive, Independent). Indicate if director is also the Chairman
Eusebio H. Tanco	Asian Terminals Inc.	Executive Director
	Philippine Racing Club, Inc.	Non-Executive Director
	Leisure and Resorts World, Inc.	Non-Executive Director
	The Philippine Stock Exchange, Inc.	Non-Executive Director
Monico V. Jacob	Asian Terminals Inc.	Non-Executive Director
	Jollibee Foods Corporation	Independent Director
	Phoenix Petroleum Philippines, Inc.	Independent Director
	2Go Group, Inc.	Independent Director
	Century Properties Group, Inc.	Independent Director
	DFNN, Inc.	Independent Director
Johnip G. Cua	MacroAsia Corporation	Independent Director
Ernest Lawrence L. Cu	Globe Telecom, Inc.	Executive Director
	Globe Telecom, Inc. – Preferred A	Executive Director
Jesli A. Lapus	Metropolitan Bank & Trust Company	Independent Director

(iii) Relationship within the Company and its Group

Provide details, as and if applicable, of any relation among the members of the Board of Directors which links them to significant shareholders in the company and/or in its group:

Director's Name	Name of the Significant Shareholder	Description of the relationship
Eusebio H. Tanco	Prudent Resources, Inc.	Director/President
	Rescom Developers, Inc.	Director/Chairman/President
	Eujo Philippines, Inc.	Director/President
	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	Director/Chairman
	STI Education Services Group, Inc.	Director/Ex-Com Chairman
	Insurance Builders, Inc.	Director/Chairman
Monico V. Jacob	Insurance Builders, Inc.	Director/President
	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	Director/President
	STI Education Services Group, Inc.	Director/President
Yolanda M. Bautista	Insurance Builders, Inc.	Director
	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	Director
Joseph Augustin L. Tanco	Eusebio H. Tanco	Father
	Prudent Resources, Inc.	Director
	Rescom Developers, Inc.	Director
	Eujo Philippines, Inc.	Director
	Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.	Director
	STI Education Services Group, Inc.	Director
	Insurance Builders, Inc.	Director
Ma. Vanessa Rose T. Cualoping	Eusebio H. Tanco	Father
	Prudent Resources, Inc.	Director
	Rescom Developers, Inc.	Director
	STI Education Services Group, Inc.	Director
	Insurance Builders, Inc.	Director

(iv) Has the Company set a limit on the number of board seats in other companies (publicly listed, ordinary and companies with secondary license) that an individual director or CEO may hold simultaneously? In particular, is the limit of five board seats in other publicly listed companies imposed and observed? If yes briefly describe other guidelines:

	Guidelines	Maximum Number of Directorships in
		other Companies
Executive Director	Executive Directors shall limit the	STI Holdings did not set any limit on the
	number of directorships and	number of board seats in other
	officerships held outside the	companies (publicly-listed, ordinary and
	Corporation or its subsidiaries and	companies with secondary license) that
	affiliates. In any case, the capacity of	an Executive Director may hold
	directors to serve the Corporation with	simultaneously.
	diligence shall not be compromised.	

Non-Executive Director	Non-executive directors who serve as	STI Holdings did not set any limit on the
	full-time executives in other	number of board seats in other
	corporations shall limit the number of	companies (publicly-listed, ordinary and
	directorships and officerships held	companies with secondary license) that
	outside the Corporation or its	an Non-Executive Director may hold
	subsidiaries and affiliates. In any case,	simultaneously.
	the capacity of directors to serve the	
	Corporation with diligence shall not be	
	compromised.	
CEO	The Chief Executive Officer shall limit	STI Holdings did not set any limit on the
	the number of directorships and	number of board seats in other
	officerships held outside the	companies (publicly-listed, ordinary and
	Corporation or its subsidiaries and	companies with secondary license) that
	affiliates. In any case, the capacity of	a CEO may hold simultaneously.
	CEO to serve the Corporation with	
	diligence shall not be compromised.	

(e) Shareholding in the Company

Complete the following table on the members of the Company's Board of Directors who directly and indirectly own shares in the Company:

Name of Director	Number of Direct Shares	Number of Indirect Shares/through (name of	% of Capital Stock
		record owner)	
Eusebio H. Tanco	1,157,913,875	200,000,000 through PCD	13.71%
		(Venture Securities, Inc.)	
Monico V. Jacob	1	33,784,056 through PCD	.34%
		(Venture Securities, Inc.)	
Yolanda M. Bautista	1	13,000,000 through PCD	.13%
		(Venture Securities, Inc.)	
Ma. Vanessa Rose L. Tanco-	1		
Cualoping			
Joseph Augustin L. Tanco	1	2,000,000 through PCD	.02%
_		(Venture Securities, Inc.)	
Martin K. Tanco		34,060,000 through PCD	.34%
		(Venture Securities, Inc.)	
Rainerio M. Borja		6,300,000 through PCD	.06%
•		(Venture Securities, Inc.)	
Paolo Martin O. Bautista		3,250,000 through PCD	.03%
		(Venture Securities, Inc.)	
Jesli A. Lapuz		6,500,000 through PCD	.07%
		(Venture Securities, Inc.)	
Ernest Lawrence L. Cu		26,000,000 through PCD	.26%
		(Venture Securities, Inc.)	
Johnip G. Cua		1,000 through PCD (Venture	
-		Securities, Inc.)	

2) Chairman

Yes

(a)	Do different persons assume the role of Chairman of the Board of Directors and CEO? If no, describe the checks and balances laid
	down to ensure that the Board gets the benefit of independent views.

No

Identify the Chair and CEO	
Chairman of the Board	Eusebio H. Tanco
CEO/President	Monico V. Jacob

(b) Roles, Accountabilities and Deliverables

Define and clarify the roles, accountabilities and deliverables of the Chairman and CEO.

The roles of Chairman and CEO should, as much as practicable, be separate to foster an appropriate balance of power, increased accountability and better capacity for independent decision-making by the Board. A clear delineation of functions should be made between the Chairman and CEO upon their election.

	Chairman	Chief Executive Officer
Role	The Chairman shall:	The Chief Executive Officer shall manage the affairs of
	(1) preside at all meetings of stockholders and the Board of Directors;	the Corporation and have general supervision and control of its day-to-day business activities and its officers and employees. He shall see to it that all orders and resolutions of the Board of Directors are
	(2) He shall ensure that the meetings of the Board are held in accordance with the By-Laws;	carried into effect. He shall also initiate and develop corporate objectives and policies and formulate long range projects, plans and programs for the approval of
	(3) supervise the preparation of the agenda of the meetings in coordination the Corporate Secretary, taking into consideration the suggestions of the CEO, Management and the Directors; and	the Board of Directors. He shall oversee the preparation of budgets and statements of accounts, represent the Corporation at all functions and proceedings and execute on behalf of the Corporation all contracts, agreements and other instruments
	(4) maintain qualitative and timely lines of communication and information between the Board and Management.	affecting the interests of the Corporation. He shall sign with the Corporate Secretary any and all stock certificates of the Corporation.
	The Chairman may, at his own discretion, also call meetings of stockholders.	
Accountabilities	The Chairman shall be accountable to the Board of Directors and the shareholders of the Corporation.	The Chief Executive Officer shall submit a complete report on the operations of the Corporation at the annual meeting to the Board of Directors and shareholders of the Corporation.
Deliverables	The Chairman shall preside over the Annual Stockholders' Meeting as well as the meetings of the Board of Directors.	The Chief Executive Officer shall ensure that the corporate objectives, policies, long range projects, plans and programs as formulated and approved by the Board of Directors of the Corporation are implemented. He shall also oversee the preparation of the Corporation's budgets and financial statements.

3) Explain how the board of directors plans for the succession of the CEO/Managing Director/President and the top key management positions?

The Board of Directors identifies high-potential employees capable of rapid advancement to positions of higher responsibility than those they presently occupy, ensures the systematic and long-term development of individuals to replace key job incumbents as the need arises due to deaths, disabilities, retirements, and other unexpected losses and provides a continuous flow of talented people to meet the organization's management needs.

4). Other Executive, Non-Executive and Independent Directors

Does the Company have a policy of ensuring diversity of experience and background of directors in the board? Please explain.

The Company does not have a set policy of ensuring diversity of experience and background of directors in the board. However, the directors of the Company must possess qualifications for membership in the board as prescribed by the Corporation Code, Securities Regulation Code and other relevant laws, rules and regulations. Moreover, each director shall at least be a college graduate, with proven integrity and probity and of good moral character. The Independent Directors are required to submit a Certification on their affiliations with other business organizations and must possess all the qualifications and none of the disqualifications to serve as an Independent Director of the Company, as provided in Section 38 of the Corporation Code. The non-executive directors should possess qualifications and stature that would enable them to effectively participate in the deliberations of the Board.

Does it ensure that at least one non-executive director has an experience in the sector or industry the company belongs to? Please explain.

Yes, the Company has more than one non-executive director with experience in the sector or industry the Company belongs to.

Define and clarify the roles, accountabilities and deliverables of the Executive, Non-Executive and Independent Directors:

	Executive	Non-Executive	Independent Director
Role	Shall be responsible for fostering the success of the Corporation and securing its sustained, competitiveness in a manner consistent with his fiduciary responsibility.	Shall act with fairness in all his dealings with the Corporation and ensure that his own personal interests do not affect his decisions at the Board level or conflict with the interest of the Corporation. Observe confidentiality except in matters already disclosed publicly and ensure the continuing soundness, effectiveness and adequacy of the Corporation's control environment.	Person who, apart from his fees and shareholdings, is independent of management and free from any business or other relationship which could, or could reasonably be perceived to, materially interfere with his exercise of independent judgment in carrying out his responsibilities as a director of the Corporation.
Accountabilities	Company, shareholders, management and staff.	Company, shareholders and management.	Company, shareholders and management.
Deliverables	Formulation of the Corporation's vision, mission, strategic objectives, policies and procedures that shall guide its activities, including the means to effectively monitor Management's performance.	Shall be able to effectively participate in the deliberations of the Board.	Shall be able to effectively participate in the deliberations of the Board.

Provide the company's definition of "independence" and describe the company's compliance to the definition.

The Company's definition of "independence" is that an independent director is a person who, apart from his fees and shareholdings, is independent of management and free from any business or relationship which could, or could reasonably be perceived to, materially interfere with his exercise of independent judgment in carrying out his duties as a director of the Corporation. The term "independent director" includes, among others, any person who: (a) is not a director or officer of the Corporation or of its related companies or any of its substantial shareholders, except when an independent director of any of the foregoing; (b) does not own more than 2% of the shares of the Corporation and/or its related companies or any of its substantial shareholders; (c) is not related to any director, officer or substantial shareholder of the Corporation (i.e., spouse, parent, child, sibling or spouse of such child or sibling) or any of its related companies or any of its substantial shareholders; (d) is not acting as a nominee or representative of any director or substantial shareholder of the Corporation, and/or any of its related companies and/or any of its substantial shareholders, pursuant to any contract or arrangement; (e) has not been employed in any executive capacity by the Corporation, any of its related companies and/or by any of its substantial shareholders within the last 2 years; (f) is not retained, either personally or through his firm or any similar entity, as professional adviser by the Corporation, any of its related companies and/or any of its substantial shareholders, within the last 2 years; or (g) has not engaged and does not engage in any transaction with the Corporation and/or with any of its related companies and/or substantial shareholders, whether by himself and/or with other persons and/or through a firm of which he is a partner and/or a company of which he is a director or substantial shareholder, other than transactions which are conducted at arms' length and are immaterial. A "related company" means another company which is: (a) a holding company; (b) subsidiary; or (c) subsidiary of the holding company of the Corporation. A "substantial shareholder" means any person who is, directly or indirectly, the beneficial owner of more than 10% of any class of the Corporation's equity security.

The Corporation has complied with the foregoing definition of 'independence." The independent directors of the Corporation are free from any business or relationship which could, or could reasonably be perceived to, materially interfere with their exercise of independent judgment in carrying out their duties as directors.

Does the Company have a term limit of five consecutive years for independent directors? If after two years, the company wishes to bring back an independent director who had served for five years, does it limit the term for no more than four additional years? Please explain.

The Company has a term limit of five (5) consecutive years for independent directors. An independent director will be eligible again for election as independent director for another five (5) years term after a two (2) year cooling-off period, provided that he has not engaged in any activity that under existing rules disqualifies him from being elected as such.

5) Changes in the Board of Directors (Executive, Non-Executive and Independent Directors)

(a) Resignation/Death/Removal

Indicate any changes in the composition of the Board of Directors that happened during the period:

Name	Position	Date of Cessation	Reason
Arsenio N. Tanco	Non-Executive Director	19 December 2012	Declined nomination as
			director for the 2013
Elpidio C. Jamora	Independent Director	19 December 2012	- do -
Pete N. Prado	Independent Director	19 December 2012	- do -
Arsenio C. Cabrera, Jr.	Non-Executive Director	21 March 2012	Resignation

Describe the procedures for the selection/appointment, re-election, disqualification, removal, reinstatement and suspension of the members of the Board of Directors. Provide details of the processes adopted (including the frequency of election) and the criteria employed in each procedure:

Procedure	Process Adopted	Criteria
a. Selection/Appointment	The Nominations Committee (NC) shall pre-	The Directors shall possess such qualifications
(i) Executive Directors	screen and shortlist all candidates nominated	for membership in the Board as prescribed by
(ii) Non-Executive Directors	to become a member of the board of directors.	the Corporation Code, Securities Regulation
(iii) Independent Directors	Nominees shall be submitted to the NC and the	Code and other relevant laws, rules and
	Corporate Secretary at least 45 days prior to	regulations.
	the date of the annual meeting of the	Each Director of the Corporation must meet
	stockholders or a special meeting called for the	all the following qualifications:
	purpose of electing the Company's Directors.	
	The NC shall assistant the smallfirstines of the	(1) be a holder of at least one (1) share of
	The NC shall review the qualifications of the nominees for directors and prepare a Final List	stock of the Corporation;
	of Candidates containing all the information	(2) be at least a college graduate; (3) be At least twenty one (21) years of age;
	about the background and experience of the	(4)possess proven integrity and probity; and
	nominees.	(5) be of good moral character
		(e) se el geed meral enalacte.
	Only nominees whose names appear on the	The Non-executive directors should possess
	Final List of Candidates shall be eligible for	such qualifications and stature that would
	election as directors. No other nomination	enable them to effectively participate in the
	shall be entertained after the Final List of	deliberations of the Board.
	Candidates shall have been prepared and	
	during the Annual Stockholders' Meeting.	The ID shall possess such qualifications for
		membership in the Board as prescribed by the
	Specific slots for Independent Directors (ID)	SEC, its implementing rules and regulations
	shall not be filled up by unqualified nominees.	and other relevant laws, rules and regulations.
	Any controversy or issue arising from the	
	selection, nomination or election of IDs shall be	
	resolved by the SEC by appointing IDs from the	
	list of nominees submitted by the stockholders.	
	,	
	In the event of a failure of election, resignation,	
	disqualification or cessation of ID, the vacancy	
	shall be filled by the vote of at least a majority	
	of the remaining directors, if still constituting a	
	quorum. Otherwise, said vacancy shall be filled	
	only by candidates approved by the NC. An ID	
	so elected/appointed to fill a vacancy shall	
	serve only for the unexpired term of predecessor in office	
b. Re-appointment	The term of office of the directors of the	Same as the above
(i) Executive Directors	Company is one (1) year and they are to serve	Same as the above
(ii) Non-Executive Directors	as such until the election and qualification of	
(iii) Independent Directors	their successors. Prior to the next Annual	
(,	Stockholders' Meeting or special meeting called	
	for the purpose of electing/appointing the	
	Company's Directors, all the names of the	
	nominee directors shall be submitted to the NC	
	for consideration by the latter.	
	T NO 1 11	
	The NC shall review the qualifications of the	
	nominees for directors and prepare a Final List	
	of Candidates containing all the information about the background and experience of the	
	nominees.	
	Only nominees whose names appear on the	
	Final List of Candidates shall be eligible for	
	election as directors. No other nomination	
	shall be entertained after the Final List of	
	Candidates shall have been prepared and	
	during the Annual Stockholders' Meeting.	
c. Permanent Disqualification	If the director is found be involved in any of the	Any of the following shall be a ground for
(i) Executive Directors	grounds stated for permanent disqualification,	permanent disqualification of a director of the
(ii) Non-Executive Directors	he will automatically be considered	Corporation:
(iii) Independent Directors	resigned/removed from the board.	(1) conviction by final judgment of a crime

		involving moral turpitude, fraud,
d. Temporary Disqualification	A temporarily disqualified director shall, within	embezzlement, theft, estafa, counterfeiting, misappropriation, forgery, bribery, false affirmation, perjury or other fraudulent acts; (2) conviction by final judgment of an offense punishable by imprisonment for a period exceeding six (6) years, or a violation of the Corporation Code, committed within five (5) years prior to the date of his election or appointment; (3)willfully violating, or aiding, abetting, counseling, inducing or procuring the violation of any provision of the Securities Regulation Code (SRC), the Corporation Code or any government agency having jurisdiction; (4) Insolvency, receivership, or assignment of assets for the benefit of creditors; (5) conviction by final judgment or order by a competent judicial or administrative body of any crime that (a) involves the purchase or sale of securities as defined in the SRC; (b) arises out of the person's conduct as an underwriter, broker, dealer, investment adviser, principal, mutual fund or floor broker; or (c) arises out of his fiduciary relationship with the bank, quasi-bank, trust company or as an affiliated person of any of them; or (6) in the case of IDs, upon employment with the Corporation, which shall be a ground for disqualification as ID.
d. Temporary Disqualification	sixty (60) business days from such disqualification, take appropriate action to	temporary disqualification of a Director of the Corporation:
	remedy or correct the disqualification. If he fails or refuses to do so for unjustified reasons, the disqualification shall become permanent.	(1) Refusal to fully disclose the extent of his business interest as required under the SRC and its Implementing Rules and Regulations. This disqualification shall be in effect as long as his refusal persists;
		(2) Absence or non-participation for whatever reason/s for more than fifty percent (50)% of all meetings, both regular and special, of the Board of Directors during his incumbency or any twelve (12) month period during said incumbency, unless the absence is due to illness, death in the immediate family or serious accident. This disqualification applies for purposes of the succeeding election;
		(3) Dismissal/termination from directorship in another listed corporation for cause. This disqualification shall be in effect until he has cleared himself of any involvement in the alleged irregularity;
		(4) Being under preventive suspension by the Corporation, if an executive Director, during the period of suspension;
		(5)Conviction at first instance of any crime constituting grounds for the disqualification of a director, and during the pendency of any appeal;
		(6) For ID, if his beneficial equity ownership in the Corporation or its subsidiaries or affiliates exceeds two percent (2%) of its subscribed capital stock. The disqualification shall be lifted if the limit is later complied with.
	1	1

	1 16 12 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		
e. Removal	If a director is found be involved in any of the	Same as the grounds for permanent	
(i) Executive Directors	grounds stated for permanent disqualification,	disqualification.	
(ii) Non-Executive Directors	he shall be removed from office by a majority		
(iii) Independent Directors	vote of the Board and in the manner provided		
	by law. His removal from office shall be without		
	prejudice to the Corporation's right to file the		
	appropriate civil or criminal case against the		
	corporate director or officer involved.		
f. Re-instatement	This applies only to directors who are found to		
(i) Executive Directors	be involved in any of the grounds stated for		
(ii) Non-Executive Directors	temporary disqualification.		
(iii) Independent Directors			
	This disqualification shall be in effect as long as his refusal persists.	- Refusal to fully disclose the extent of his business interest as required under the SRC and its Implementing Rules and Regulations.	
	This disqualification applies for purposes of the succeeding election.	- Absence or non-participation for whatever reason/s for more than fifty percent (50)% of all meetings, both regular and special, of the Board of Directors during his incumbency or any twelve (12) month period during said incumbency, unless the absence is due to illness, death in the immediate family or serious accident.	
	This disqualification shall be in effect until he has cleared himself of any involvement in the alleged irregularity.	- Dismissal/termination from directorship in another listed corporation for cause	
	The disqualification shall be lifted if the limit is later complied with.	- For ID, if his beneficial equity ownership in the Corporation or its subsidiaries or affiliates exceeds two percent (2%) of its subscribed capital stock.	
g. Suspension	This applies only to directors who are found to	Same as the grounds for temporary	
(i) Executive Directors	be involved in any of the grounds stated for	disqualification.	
(ii) Non-Executive Directors	temporary disqualification. The disqualification		
(iii) Independent Directors	or suspension shall be in effect as long as the		
	concerned director has not cleared himself of		
	the said grounds.		

Voting Result of the last Annual General Meeting

Name of Director	Votes Received	
Eusebio H. Tanco	63.19% or 6,258,619,307	
Monico V. Jacob	63.19% or 6,258,619,307	
Yolanda M. Bautista	63.19% or 6,258,619,307	
Joseph Augustin L. Tanco	63.19% or 6,258,619,307	
Ma. Vanessa Rose T. Cualoping	63.19% or 6,258,619,307	
Martin K. Tanco	63.19% or 6,258,619,307	
Paolo Martin O. Bautista	63.19% or 6,258,619,307	
Rainerio M. Borja	63.19% or 6,258,619,307	
Ernest Lawrence L. Cu	63.19% or 6,258,619,307	
Johnip G. Cua	63.19% or 6,258,619,307	
Arsenio C. Cabrera*	63.19% or 6,258,619,307	

^{*}Resigned on 21 March 2013 and was replaced by Mr. Jesli A. Lapus

6) Orientation and Education Program

(a) Disclose details of the company's orientation program for new directors, if any.

The Company has an orientation program for new Directors. New directors may request individual meetings with senior management and receive materials on each of the Company's different business units. The senior management meetings cover a corporate overview, the Company's strategic plans, its significant financial, accounting and risk management issues, its compliance programs, and its business conduct policies. The other Directors may be invited to attend each orientation program as well.

The Directors are given additional educational materials and presentations from Company and/or third party experts on subjects that would enable them to perform better their duties and to recognize and deal appropriately with issues that arise. They shall be required to attend a seminar on corporate governance which shall be conducted by a duly recognized private or government institution.

(b) State any in-house training and external courses attended by Directors and Senior Management³ for the past three (3) years:

SEC and PSE Disclosure Briefing held in the last quarter of 2012

(c) Continuing education program for directors: programs and seminars and roundtables attended during the year

Name of Director/Officer	Date of Training	Program	Name of Training Institution
Eusebio H. Tanco	16-17 April 2004	Corporate Governance for Philippine Banks	Bankers Institute of the Philippines, Inc.
Monico V. Jacob	12-13 July 2004	Orientation Course on Corporate Governance	The Institute of Corporate Directors
Yolanda M. Bautista	17 November 2009	Code of Ethics and Good Governance	Philippine Institute of Certified Public Accountants
Joseph Augustin L. Tanco	19 April 2013	Corporate Governance and Anti-Money Laundering Act Seminar	Philippine Securities Consultancy Corp
Ma. Vanessa Rose T. Cualoping	19 April 2013	Corporate Governance and Anti-Money Laundering Act Seminar	Philippine Securities Consultancy Corp
Martin K. Tanco	6 June 2013	Corporate Governance Orientation Program	The Institute of Corporate Directors
Paolo Martin O. Bautista	6 June 2013	Corporate Governance Orientation Program	The Institute of Corporate Directors
Rainerio M. Borja	6 June 2013	Corporate Governance Orientation Program	The Institute of Corporate Directors
Ernest Lawrence L. Cu	24-25 September 2007	Corporate Governance for Bank Directors	The Institute of Corporate Directors
Johnip G. Cua	1-2 June 2010	Orientation Course on Corporate Governance	The Institute of Corporate Directors
Arsenio C. Cabrera*	25 November 2009	Seminar on Corporate Governance	Institute of Judicial Administration, UP Law Center
Jesli A. Lapus	19-20 August 2010	Corporate Governance for Philippine Banks	Bankers Institute of the Philippines, Inc.

^{*}Resigned on 21 March 2013 and was replaced by Mr. Jesli A. Lapus

B. CODE OF BUSINESS CONDUCT AND ETHICS

1) Discuss briefly the company's policies on the following business conduct or ethics affecting directors, senior management and employees:

Business Conduct & Ethics	Directors	Senior Management	Employees
(a) Conflict of Interest	Directors should not have any	Senior Management Officers	Employees should not have
	financial or other business	(SMO) should not have any	any financial or other business
	relationship with suppliers,	financial or other business	relationship with suppliers,
	customers or competitors that	relationship with suppliers,	customers or competitors that
	could reasonably be expected	customers or competitors that	could reasonably be expected
	to impair, or even appear to	could reasonably be expected to	to impair, or even appear to
	impair, their independence or	impair, or even appear to	impair, their independence or
	cloud any judgment they may	impair, their independence or	cloud any judgment they may
	need to make on behalf of the	cloud any judgment they may	need to make on behalf of the
	Company. They should not	need to make on behalf of the	Company. They should not
	engage in activities that	Company. They should not	engage in activities that
	compete with the Company. If	engage in activities that	compete with the Company. If
	a director is aware of a possible	compete with the Company. If	an employee is aware of a
	or actual conflict of interest	an officer is aware of a possible	possible or actual conflict of
	regarding himself or another	or actual conflict of interest	interest concerning himself or
	director, or concerned that one	concerning himself or another	another officer, or is concerned
	might develop, he or she should	officer, or is concerned that one	that one might develop, he
	discuss it with the Chairman of	might develop, he should bring	should bring the matter to the

³ Senior Management refers to the CEO and other persons having authority and responsibility for planning, directing and controlling the activities of the Company.

	the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee has the ultimate responsibility for the review and resolution of conflicts of interest.	the matter to the Board. An officer may not engage in employment outside the Company without the Company's approval. Any request should be directed to the Board.	CEO. An employee may not engage in employment outside the Company without the Company's approval. Any request should be directed to the CEO.
(b) Conduct of Business and Fair Dealings	Directors shall conduct themselves in a fair, ethical, legal and honest manner. In conducting the Company's business, trust and integrity must be the foundation in all of the business dealings and relationships they establish with stockholders, vendors, government officials, customers, competitors, communities, the media and the general public, as well as each other. They shall not engage in conduct or activity that could raise questions as to the Company's honesty or reputation or otherwise cause embarrassment to the Company or its stakeholders. There should be careful observance of laws and regulations, as well as high regard for appropriate standards of conduct and	SMO shall conduct themselves in a fair, ethical, legal and honest manner. In conducting the Company's business, trust and integrity must be the foundation in all of the business dealings and relationships they establish with stockholders, vendors, government officials, customers, competitors, communities, the media and the general public, as well as each other. They shall not engage in conduct or activity that could raise questions as to the Company's honesty or reputation or otherwise cause embarrassment to the Company or its stakeholders. There should be careful observance of laws and regulations, as well as high regard for appropriate standards of conduct and personal integrity.	Employees shall conduct themselves in a fair, ethical, legal and honest manner. In conducting the Company's business, trust and integrity must be the foundation in all of the business dealings and relationships they establish with stockholders, vendors, government officials, customers, competitors, communities, the media and the general public, as well as each other. They shall not engage in conduct or activity that could raise questions as to the Company's honesty or reputation or otherwise cause embarrassment to the Company or its stakeholders. There should be careful observance of laws and regulations, as well as high regard for appropriate standards of conduct and
(c) Receipt of gifts from third parties	personal integrity. Directors should not accept or provide a gift, favor or entertainment to a customer, vendor, or other person or organization in connection with the Company's business unless all of the following criteria are met: 1)it is reasonable and not excessive in relation to customary industry practices; 2)it cannot be reasonably interpreted as a bribe, payoff or kickback; 3) public disclosure of it will not embarrass the Company; 4) the item is consistent with the normal and accepted business ethics of the industry; and 5) it is not in the form of cash or cash equivalents, other than cash bonuses to employees or consultants.	SMO should not accept or provide a gift, favor or entertainment to a customer, vendor, or other person or organization in connection with the Company's business unless all of the following criteria are met: 1)it is reasonable and not excessive in relation to customary industry practices; 2)it cannot be reasonably interpreted as a bribe, payoff or kickback; 3) public disclosure of it will not embarrass the Company; 4) the item is consistent with the normal and accepted business ethics of the industry; and 5) it is not in the form of cash or cash equivalents, other than cash bonuses to employees or consultants.	personal integrity. Employees should not accept or provide a gift, favor or entertainment to a customer, vendor, or other person or organization in connection with the Company's business unless all of the following criteria are met: 1)it is reasonable and not excessive in relation to customary industry practices; 2)it cannot be reasonably interpreted as a bribe, payoff or kickback; 3) public disclosure of it will not embarrass the Company; 4) the item is consistent with the normal and accepted business ethics of the industry; and 5) it is not in the form of cash or cash equivalents, other than cash bonuses to employees or consultants.
(d) Compliance with Laws and Regulations	All directors shall comply in all material respects with all laws, rules and regulations applicable in the country and local jurisdictions where the business is conducted. RA No. 3019 – Anti-Graft and Corrupt Practices Act prohibits directors from paying or offering to pay anything of value to any government official, government employee, or public officer, including elective and appointive officials and employees, permanent or temporary, whether in the classified or unclassified or exempt service receiving	All SMO shall comply in all material respects with all laws, rules and regulations applicable in the country and local jurisdictions where the business is conducted. RA No. 3019 – Anti-Graft and Corrupt Practices Act prohibits SMO from paying or offering to pay anything of value to any government official, government employee, or public officer, including elective and appointive officials and employees, permanent or temporary, whether in the classified or unclassified or exempt service receiving	All employees shall comply in all material respects with all laws, rules and regulations applicable in the country and local jurisdictions where the business is conducted. RA No. 3019 – Anti-Graft and Corrupt Practices Act prohibits employees from paying or offering to pay anything of value to any government official, government employee, or public officer, including elective and appointive officials and employees, permanent or temporary, whether in the classified or unclassified or exempt service receiving

	compensation, even nominal, from the government. Insider Trading – Directors are	compensation, even nominal, from the government. Insider Trading – SMO are	compensation, even nominal, from the government.
	prohibited from trading the Company's securities, or those of other companies (i.e. a vendor or the subject of a possible acquisition), while that individual is in the possession of material, non-public information regarding the company.	prohibited from trading the Company's securities, or those of other companies (i.e. a vendor or the subject of a possible acquisition), while that individual is in the possession of material, non-public information regarding the company.	
(e) Respect for Trade Secrets/Use of Non-public information	No director shall knowingly make false or defamatory public remarks about a competitor or improperly, unethically or illegally obtain or use proprietary information, intellectual property or trade secrets of a competitor, collaborator or any other third party.	No SMO shall knowingly make false or defamatory public remarks about a competitor or improperly, unethically or illegally obtain or use proprietary information, intellectual property or trade secrets of a competitor, collaborator or any other third party.	No Employee shall knowingly make false or defamatory public remarks about a competitor or improperly, unethically or illegally obtain or use proprietary information, intellectual property or trade secrets of a competitor, collaborator or any other third party.
(f) Use of Company Funds, Assets and information	Company Funds: No Corporate funds, merchandise or service may be paid or furnished, directly or indirectly, to a political party, committee, organization, political candidate or incumbent, government official or employee, except if legally permissible and approved in advance in writing. Any assistance or entertainment provided to any government official or office should never, in form or substance, compromise the Company's arm's-length business relationship with the government agency or official involved.	Company Funds: No Corporate funds, merchandise or service may be paid or furnished, directly or indirectly, to a political party, committee, organization, political candidate or incumbent, government official or employee, except if legally permissible and approved in advance in writing. Any assistance or entertainment provided to any government official or office should never, in form or substance, compromise the Company's arm's-length business relationship with the government agency or official involved. Any request for such approval should be directed to the Board.	Company Funds: No Corporate funds, merchandise or service may be paid or furnished, directly or indirectly, to a political party, committee, organization, political candidate or incumbent, government official or employee, except if legally permissible and approved in advance in writing. Any assistance or entertainment provided to any government official or office should never, in form or substance, compromise the Company's arm's-length business relationship with the government agency or official involved. Any request for such approval should be directed to the CEO.
	Company Assets: The directors are responsible for the proper and efficient use of the Company's physical resources and properties as well as its proprietary information. The Company's offices, equipment, supplies and other resources may not be used for personal use or activities that are not related to the employment or responsibilities of its directors.	Company Assets: The SMO are responsible for the proper and efficient use of the Company's physical resources and properties as well as its proprietary information. The Company's offices, equipment, supplies and other resources may not be used for personal use or activities that are not related to the employment or responsibilities of its SMO.	Company Assets: The Employees are responsible for the proper and efficient use of the Company's physical resources and properties as well as its proprietary information. The Company's offices, equipment, supplies and other resources may not be used for personal use or activities that are not related to the employment or responsibilities of an employee, except for any activities that have been approved in advance by the supervisor or by the CEO if the request involves a material use.

		T	T
	Company Information:	Company Information:	Company Information:
	Directors must maintain the confidentiality of information	SMO must maintain the confidentiality of information	Employees must maintain the confidentiality of information
	entrusted to them by the	entrusted to them by the	entrusted to them by the
	Company or its customers,	Company or its customers,	Company or its customers,
	except when disclosure is	except when disclosure is	except when disclosure is
	authorized by the Company's	authorized by the Company's	authorized by the Company's
	legal counsel or required by	legal counsel or required by	legal counsel or required by
	laws or regulations. Whenever	laws or regulations. Whenever	laws or regulations. Whenever
	possible, directors should	possible, SMO should consult	possible, employees should
	consult with the Company's	with the Company's legal	consult with the Company's
	legal counsel if they believe	counsel if they believe they	legal counsel if they believe
	they have a legal obligation to disclose confidential	have a legal obligation to disclose confidential	they have a legal obligation to disclose confidential
	information. Confidential	information. Confidential	information. Confidential
	information includes all non-	information includes all non-	information includes all non-
	public information that might	public information that might be	public information that might
	be of use to competitors, or	of use to competitors, or	be of use to competitors, or
	harmful to the Company or its	harmful to the Company or its	harmful to the Company or its
	customers, if disclosed. The	customers, if disclosed. The	customers, if disclosed. The
	obligation to preserve	obligation to preserve	obligation to preserve
	confidential information	confidential information	confidential information
	continues even after term ends.	continues even after	continues even after
(a) Familia	21/2	employment ends.	employment ends.
(g) Employment and Labor Laws and Policies	N/A	Except for intermittent activities on behalf of recognized and	Except for intermittent activities on behalf of
Laws and Policies		legitimate not-for-profit or	recognized and legitimate not-
		charitable organizations, an	for-profit or charitable
		officer (other than an officer	organizations, an officer (other
		who works without	than an officer who works
		compensation) or employee	without compensation) or
		may not engage in employment	employee may not engage in
		outside the Company without	employment outside the
		the Company's approval. Any	Company without the
		request for such approval should be directed to the CEO.	Company's approval. Any request for such approval
		should be directed to the CEO.	should be directed to the CEO.
(h) Disciplinary Action	A violation of the Code may	A violation of the Code may	A violation of the Code may
(ii, ziecipiiiai y rieiieii	result in disciplinary action,	result in disciplinary action,	result in disciplinary action,
	including removal from office or	including removal from office or	including removal from office
	including removal from office of	including removal from office of	including removal from office
	termination of directorship.	termination of employment.	or termination of employment.
	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be
	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to
	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any
	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any
	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the
	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any
	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any
	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the
	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances,	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain
	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable
	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations
	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws.	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws.	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws.
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws.	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws.
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel free to bring forth their good	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to bring forth their good faith	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other director. The Company does not	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other SMO. The Company does not condone	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other employee. The Company
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other director. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other SMO. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other employee. The Company does not condone nor will it
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other director. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other SMO. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other employee. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other director. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other SMO. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other employee. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other director. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other SMO. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other employee. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other director. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other SMO. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of this Code. Further,	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other employee. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other director. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of the	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other SMO. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of this Code. Further,	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other employee. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other director. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of the	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other SMO. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of this Code. Further, an SMO who provides	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other employee. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of this Code. Further,
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other director. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of the	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other SMO. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of this Code. Further, an SMO who provides information regarding any	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other employee. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of this Code. Further, an employee who provides
(i) Whistle Blower	termination of directorship. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending director and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, directors must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other director. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of the	termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending SMO and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for the Code to be effective, SMO must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of this Code. Further, an SMO who provides information regarding any conduct the SMO reasonably	or termination of employment. Legal proceedings may also be commenced, if necessary, to recover the amount of any improper expenditures, any profits realized by the offending employee and any financial harm sustained by the Company. In certain circumstances, violations of the Code will be reported by the Company to the applicable authority if such violations likely violate Philippine criminal laws. In order for this Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other employee. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of this Code. Further, an employee who provides information regarding any

		any government authority, (2) by testimony or otherwise in any proceeding pending or about to be commenced concerning such violation or (3) to any person with supervisory authority over the employee or authorized by the Company to investigate such conduct, may not be discharged, demoted, discriminated or otherwise retaliated against based upon the information they have provided.	laws or financial fraud statutes (1) to any government authority, (2) by testimony or otherwise in any proceeding pending or about to be commenced concerning such violation or (3) to any person with supervisory authority over the employee or authorized by the Company to investigate such conduct, may not be discharged, demoted, discriminated or otherwise retaliated against based upon the information they have provided.
(j) Conflict Resolution	When practical and appropriate under the circumstances, and in order to protect the privacy of the persons involved, those individuals investigating a suspected violation will attempt to keep confidential the identity of the individuals who report a suspected violation or who participate in an investigation. There may be situations, however, when this information, or the identity of the individuals involved, must be disclosed as part of the investigation process.	When practical and appropriate under the circumstances, and in order to protect the privacy of the persons involved, those individuals investigating a suspected violation will attempt to keep confidential the identity of the individuals who report a suspected violation or who participate in an investigation. There may be situations, however, when this information, or the identity of the individuals involved, must be disclosed as part of the investigation process.	When practical and appropriate under the circumstances, and in order to protect the privacy of the persons involved, those individuals investigating a suspected violation will attempt to keep confidential the identity of the individuals who report a suspected violation or who participate in an investigation. There may be situations, however, when this information, or the identity of the individuals involved, must be disclosed as part of the investigation process.

- 2) Has the code of ethics or conduct been disseminated to all directors, senior management and employees? Yes.
- 3) Discuss how the Company implements and monitors compliance with the code of ethics or conduct.

The CEO shall regularly report to the Audit Committee all matters or issues arising under the Code (including resolution of such matters or issues) that are brought to his or her attention. The Chairman of the Audit Committee will provide a report to the Board of Directors, at least once per year, or more often if the circumstances dictate, that summarizes any matters arising under the Code.

Suspected violations will be investigated under the supervision of the Chairman and upon consultation with the Board, if necessary. Each director, SMO and Employee of the Company is expected to cooperate in the investigation of reported or alleged violations.

4) Related Party Transactions

(a) Policies and Procedures

Describe the company's policies and procedures for the review, approval or ratification, monitoring and recording of related party transactions between and among the company and its parent, joint ventures, subsidiaries, associates, affiliates, substantial stockholders, officers and directors, including their spouses, children and dependent siblings and parents and of interlocking director relationships of members of the Board.

Related Party Transactions	Policies and Procedures
(1) Parent Company	Every probable Related Party Transaction (RPT) should be reported for
	evaluation to the Corporation's Board of Directors in consultation with
(2) Joint Ventures	management and with the Corporation's external advisor, as
	appropriate, to determine whether the transaction or relationship
(3) Subsidiaries	does, in fact, constitute a RPT requiring compliance with this policy.
	The Audit Committee shall be provided with the material facts of all
(4) Entities Under Common Control	new, existing, or proposed RPTs including the terms of the transaction,
(1)	whether those terms are on arm's length basis or if such transaction
(5) Substantial Stockholders	shall be deemed pre-approved as described below in "Pre-Approved
(5) Substantial Stockholders	Transactions." It shall also determine whether to refer the RPT to the
(6) 0(6)	Board of Directors for consideration.
(6) Officers including spouse/children/siblings/parents	In assessing a RPT, the Board of Directors shall consider such factors as
	it deems appropriate: including without limitation the following:
(7) Directors including spouse/children/siblings/parents	(i) The business reasons for the Corporation to enter into the RPT;
	(ii) The commercial reasonableness of the terms of the RPT;
(8) Interlocking director relationship of Board of	(iii) The materiality of the RPT to the Corporation;
	(iv) Whether the terms of the RPT are fair to the Corporation and on

Directors	the same basis as would apply if the transaction did not involve a Related Party;
	(v) The extent of the Related Party's interest in the RPT;
	(vi) If applicable, the impact of the RPT on a non-employee director's
	independence; and
	'
	(vii) The actual or apparent conflict of interest of the Related Party participating in the RPT.
	In the event that the Corporation's s Board of Directors becomes aware
	of a RPT that was not previously approved or ratified under this policy,
	the Board of Directors will consider whether the RPT should be ratified
	or rescinded or if any other action should be taken.
	of rescribed of it any other action should be taken.
	No director shall participate in the evaluation or approval of any RPT
	for which he or she is a Related Party and will abstain from voting on
	the approval of the RPT, except that the director shall provide all
	material information concerning the RPT to the Board of Directors and
	may otherwise participate in some or all of the Board of Directors'
	discussions if so requested by the Board of Directors.
	If a RPT will be ongoing, the Board of Directors may, in its discretion,
	establish guidelines for the management of the Corporation to follow
	in its ongoing dealings with the Related Party. Thereafter, the Board of Directors shall periodically review and assess ongoing relationships
	with the Related Party to see that they are in compliance with the
	Board of Directors' guidelines.
	Board of Directors guidelines.
	The following transactions will be deemed pre-approved by the Board
	of Directors. These transactions will not be reviewed by the Board of
	Directors and do not require approval or ratification:
	(1) transactions in the ordinary course of business that do not exceed
	Php 200,000.00 in any fiscal year;
	(2) transactions in which the Related Party's interest is derived solely
	from the fact that he or she serves as director or another corporation
	or organization that is a party to the transaction;
	(3) transactions in which the Related Party's interest is derived solely
	from his or her direct or indirect ownership of an entity (other than a
	general partnership) that is a party to the transaction when such
	ownership interest is less than ten percent (10%) of the equity interest
	of such entity; and
	(4) transactions available to all employees generally.

(b) Conflict of Interest

Directors/Officers and 5% or more Shareholders
Identify any actual or probable conflict of interest to which directors/officers/5% or more shareholders may be involved.

	Details of Conflict of Interest (Actual or Probable)
Name of Director/s Joseph Augustin L. Tanco	Agreement* of the company with Comm& Sense owned by Mr. Joseph Augustin L. Tanco on the overall management for PR consultation and planning of activities and execution strategies, management of all media interview, development of campaign messaging and media monitoring. Comm& Sense is in charge of the Press Releases for the Corporation, development of story angles, writing and editing of articles, media relations and the Corporate Social Responsibility projects of the Corporation.
	*This agreement was reported to the Audit Committee and approved by the Board of Directors.
Yolanda M. Bautista	Retainer Agreement* between the Company and Corporate Reference, Inc. (CRI) on the accounting and finance related work for the Company. Ms. Yolanda M. Bautista is the Chairman/President and Director of CRI. *This agreement was reported to the Audit Committee and approved by the Board of Directors.
	approved by the Board of Directors.

Name of Officer/s	Retainer Agreement* between the Company and Herrera
Atty. Arsenio C. Cabrera, Jr.	Teehankee & Cabrera as legal counsel and corporate secretary of STI Holdings. Atty. Cabrera is a senior partner of the firm.
	*This agreement was reported to the Audit Committee and approved by the Board of Directors.
Name of Significant Shareholders	Consultancy Agreement* between the Company and STI ESG on the rendering of consultancy services by the Company to
STI Education Systems Group, Inc. ("STI ESG")	STI ESG and the payment by STI ESG of the corresponding consultancy fee.
	*This agreement was reported to the Audit Committee and approved by the Board of Directors.

(ii) Mechanism

Describe the mechanism laid down to detect, determine and resolve any possible conflict of interest between the company and/or its group and their directors, officers and significant shareholders.

	Directors/Officers/Significant Shareholders
Company	The Company adheres to high levels of professional and ethical standards of conduct. The policy is adopted
Company	to avoid public perceptions and financial consequences detrimental to the Company arising from the
	misuse of an individual's position or influence. It also provides the procedures to appropriately manage
	conflicts in accordance with the legal requirements and the goals of accountability and transparency in the
	organization. Although it is designed to govern standards of relationship in dealing with third parties, it is
	not designed to eliminate or exclude all forms of relationships and activities that might create a duality of
	interest. Its goal is to encourage transparency and careful deliberation in those cases where conflicts may
	arise. The employee having a conflict of interest must disclose all information material to it. There must be
	full disclosure. With all interests disclosed, the management shall determine whether the Company should
	take action or disclose the situation more broadly and solicit resolution of conflicts elevated to them.
	Disclosure of Conflict of Interest must be documented and reported to the Audit Committee.
Group	The Group adheres to high levels of professional and ethical standards of conduct. The policy is adopted to
Стоир	avoid public perceptions and financial consequences detrimental to the Group arising from the misuse of
	an individual's position or influence. It also provides the procedures to appropriately manage conflicts in
	accordance with the legal requirements and the goals of accountability and transparency in the
	organization. Although it is designed to govern standards of relationship in dealing with third parties, it is
	not designed to eliminate or exclude all forms of relationships and activities that might create a duality of
	interest. Its goal is to encourage transparency and careful deliberation in those cases where conflicts may
	arise. The Company having a conflict of interest must disclose all information material to it. There must be
	full disclosure. With all interests disclosed, the parent company, shall determine whether the Company
	having a conflict of interest should take action or disclose the situation more broadly and solicit resolution
	of conflicts elevated to them. Disclosure of Conflict of Interest must be documented and reported to the
	Audit Committee of the Parent Company.
<u> </u>	Addit committee of the Farent company.

5) Family, Commercial and Contractual Relations

(a) Indicate, if applicable, any relation of a family⁴, commercial, contractual or business nature that exists between the holders of significant equity (5% or more), to the extent that they are known to the Company:

Names of Related Significant Shareholders	Type of Relationship	Brief Description of the Relationship
Eusebio H. Tanco (EHT) and Prudent Resources, Inc.]	Director/President
EHT and Rescom Developers, Inc.]	Director/Chairman/President
EHT and Eujo Philippines, Inc.] Business	Director/President
EHT and Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc.]	Director/Chairman
EHT and STI Education Services Group, Inc.]	Director/Ex-Com Chairman
EHT and Insurance Builders, Inc.]	Director/Chairman

(b) Indicate, if applicable, any relation of a commercial, contractual or business nature that exists between the holders of significant equity (5% or more) and the company:

Names of Related Significant Shareholders	Type of Relationship	Brief Description of the Relationship
Eusebio H. Tanco and STI Holdings]]
Prudent Resources, Inc. and STI Holdings]]
Rescom Developers, Inc. and STI Holdings	l i	l j
Eujo Philippines, Inc. and STI Holdings] Business] Principal Stockholders
Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc. and STI Holdings]]
STI Education Services Group, Inc. and STI Holdings	1]
Insurance Builders, Inc. and STI Holdings	1	1 1

 $^{^{\}rm 4}$ Family relationship up to the fourth civil degree either by consanguinity or affinity.

Indicate any shareholder agreements that may impact on the control, ownership and strategic direction of the Company:

(c) Name of Shareholders	% of Capital Stock affected (Parties)	Brief Description of the Transaction
Eusebio H. Tanco	A total of forty percent (40%) equity in UNLAD	Pursuant to the Agreement, in Nov 2011, the Company acquired PWU's debt from PWU's creditor bank, together with all of the bank's rights to the underlying collateral and security, for the amount of P223.5 million, on a without recourse basis. Likewise in accordance with the Agreement, the Company is obliged to extend: (1) a direct loan to PWU in the amount of PP26.5 million and (2) a loan to UNLAD in the amount of P198.0 million. The receivable from PWU and UNLAD aggregating to P250.0 million shall be secured by the PWU Indiana Property and PWU Taft Property while the loan to UNLAD shall be secured by the PWU Quezon City, UNLAD Davao Property and UNLAD Quezon City Property. The receivable from PWU and UNLAD shall be accrued and paid by way of the assignment by PWU of its shares in UNLAD (which PWU will acquire through a Property-for-Share-Swap Transaction).
		Likewise, the Loan to UNLAD shall be paid by way of conversion of said loan into equity in UNLAD to enable the Company
		to acquire, together with the shares assigned by PWU to the Company as payment for the Receivable from PWU and Loan to PWU.

6) Alternative Dispute Resolution

Describe the alternative dispute resolution system adopted by the Company for the last three (3) years in amicably settling conflicts or differences between the corporation and its stockholders, and the corporation and third parties, including regulatory authorities.

	Alternative Dispute Resolution System
Corporation & Stockholders	Appraisal Right – Shareholders shall have appraisal right or the right to dissent and demand payment of the fair value of their shares in the manner provided for under Sec 82 of the Corporation Code of the Philippines in case of the following (a) any amendment to the Articles of Incorporation, which has the effect of changing or restricting the rights of shareholder or any class of shares, or of authorizing preferences in any respect superior to those of outstanding shares of any class, or of extending or shortening the term of the Corporation's corporate existence; (b) of sale, lease, exchange, transfer, mortgage, pledge or other disposition of all or substantially all of the corporate property and assets as provided in the Corporation Code; and (c) of merger or consolidation of the Corporation with another corporation.
Corporation & Third Parties	STI Holdings combines court litigation with alternative dispute resolution options to resolve client or third party cases.

Corporation & Regulatory Authorities	1. Negotiation is the statement upon which all consensual ADR activity is established.
	It is a consensual procedure intended to allow parties to arrive at a mutually
	agreeable solution. Negotiation is intended to aim at compromise.
	2. Mediation is a consensual process involving a neutral third party whose role is to
	facilitate resolution of the dispute. Both regulators and private individuals not
	involved in the regulatory process may act as mediators. In discharging its duties, the
	mediator must initially solicit the views of the parties on the nature of the dispute
	and its key issues.
	3. Conciliation is closely related to mediation, but involves more formal processes.
	Here, the parties do not meet together, as the conciliator assumes the role of an
	intermediary or liaison. The conciliator's primary task is to communicate each
	disputant's position to the other, relay settlement options, and sometimes offer
	nonbinding recommendation in an effort to bring the sides closer to settlement.

C. BOARD MEETINGS AND ATTENDANCE

1) Are Board of Directors' meetings scheduled before or at the beginning of the year? At the beginning the year

2) Attendance of Directors

Board	Name	Date of Election	No of Meetings Held during the year	No. of Meetings Attended	%
Chairman	Eusebio H. Tanco	8 December 2011	10	10	100%
Member	Monico V. Jacob	8 December 2011	10	10	100%
Member	Yolanda M. Bautista	8 December 2011	10	10	100%
Member	Joseph Augustin L. Tanco	8 December 2011	10	10	100%
Member	Ma. Vanessa Rose T. Cualoping	8 December 2011	10	6	60%
Member	Arsenio N. Tanco	8 December 2011	10	9	100%
	Martin K. Tanco	19 December 2012	1	1	1
Member	Vacant				
	Paolo Martin O. Bautista	19 December 2012	1 (counted from date of election)	1	100%
Member	Vacant				
	Rainerio M. Borja	19 December 2012	1 (counted from date of election)	1	100%
Member	Arsenio C. Cabrera	19 December 2012	1 (counted from date of election)	1	100%
	Jesli A. Lapus*	21 March 2013	1 (counted from date of election)	1	100%
Independent	Pete N. Prado**	8 December 2011	10	7	80%
	Ernest Lawrence L. Cu	19 December 2012		1	
Independent	Elpidio C. Jamora**	8 December 2011	10	6	70%
	Johnip G. Cua	19 December 2012] [1]

^{*}Elected as Director for the unexpired portion of the term of Atty. Arsenio C. Cabrera, Jr. Atty. Cabrera was elected director at the Annual Meeting of the Stockholders held on 19 December 2012 and resigned as Director on 21 March 2013.

Prior to 19 December 2012, the Company had only eight (8) directors.

3) Do non-executive directors have a separate meeting during the year without the presence of any executive? If yes, how many times?

The non-executive directors do not have separate meetings during the year without the presence of any executive.

4) Is the minimum quorum requirement for Board decisions set at two thirds of board members? Please explain

The minimum quorum requirement for board decisions is set at the majority (50% + 1) of board members.

5) Access to Information

(a) How many days in advance are board papers⁵ for board of directors meetings provided to the board?

The board papers are provided to the directors five (5) days before the date of the meeting.

^{**}Former Independent Directors of the Company. They declined their nominations as independent directors for 2013

⁵ Board papers consist of complete and adequate information about the matters to be taken in the board meeting. Information includes the background of explanation on matters brought before the Board, disclosures, budgets, forecasts and internal financial documents.

(b) Do board members have independent access to Management and the Corporate Secret		
TDT DO DOME HIGHIDELS HAVE HIGEDENGENE ACCESS TO MANAGEMENT AND THE COLDOLAGE SECIET	/h	h) Do board mombars have independent access to Management and the Cornerate Secretary?
	ιN	b) Do board members have independent access to Management and the Corborate Secretary:

Yes.

(c) State the policy of the role of the company secretary. Does such role include assisting the Chairman in preparing the board agenda, facilitating training of directors, keeping directors updated regarding any relevant statutory and regulatory changes, etc?

The Company Secretary shall be responsible for the safekeeping and preservation of the integrity of the minutes of the meetings of the Board and its committees as well as the other documents, records and information essential to the conduct of his duties and responsibilities to the Corporation as set out in the By-Laws. The Corporate Secretary also prepares the agenda in coordination with the Chairman and send out notices for all Shareholders and Board meetings. He ensures that the members of the Board have accurate information that will enable them to arrive at intelligent decisions on matters that require their approval and sees to it that all Board procedures, rules and regulations are strictly followed. Whenever required, the Corporate Secretary shall assist the Board in making business judgments in good faith and in the performance of its responsibilities and obligations. The Corporate Secretary is also responsible for submitting and filing all required periodic reports and disclosures of material events with the SEC and the Philippine Stock Exchange.

(d)	Is the Company	v Secretary	trained in lega	I. accountance	v or comp	anv se	cretarial r	oractices

Yes.

(e) Committee Procedures

Disclose whether there is a procedure that Directors can avail of to enable them to get information necessary to be able to prepare in advance for the meetings of different committee:

Yes	/	No	
-----	---	----	--

Committee	Details of the procedures
Executive Committee	The Company's Corporate Secretary sends the notice of each meeting confirming the date, time,
	venue and agenda to each member of the Committee at least two (2) working days prior to the date
	of the meeting. Full minutes of the proceedings of, and resolutions made during Committee meetings
	shall be kept by the Corporate Secretary. Draft minutes shall be sent to the Committee members for
	their comment. Notices, minutes, agenda and supporting papers will be made available to any
	Director upon request to the Corporate Secretary.
Audit Committee	The Company's Corporate Secretary sends the notice of each meeting confirming the date, time,
	venue and agenda to each member of the Committee at least two (2) working days prior to the date
	of the meeting. Full minutes of the proceedings of, and resolutions made during, Committee
	meetings, shall be kept by the Corporate Secretary. Draft minutes shall be sent to the Committee
	members for their comment. Notices, minutes, agenda and supporting papers will be made available
	to any Director upon request to the Corporate Secretary.
Nominations Committee	The Company's Corporate Secretary sends the notice of each meeting confirming the date, time,
	venue and agenda to each member of the Committee at least two (2) working days prior to the date
	of the meeting. Full minutes of the proceedings of, and resolutions made during, Committee
	meetings, shall be kept by the Corporate Secretary. Draft minutes shall be sent to the Committee
	members for their comment. Notices, minutes, agenda and supporting papers will be made available
	to any Director upon request to the Corporate Secretary.
Compliance Committee	The Company's Corporate Secretary sends the notice of each meeting confirming the date, time,
	venue, and agenda to each member of the Committee at least two (2) working days prior to the date
	of the meeting for the members to have a significant evaluation. Full minutes of the proceedings of,
	and resolutions made during, Committee meetings, shall be kept by the Corporate Secretary. Draft
	minutes shall be sent to the Committee members for their comment. Notices, minute, agenda and
	supporting papers will be made available to any Director upon request to the Corporate Secretary.
Compensation Committee	The Company's Corporate Secretary sends the notice of each meeting confirming the date, time,
	venue, and agenda to each member of the Committee at least two (2) working days prior to the date
	of the meeting for the members to have a significant evaluation. Full minutes of the proceedings of,
	and resolutions made during, Committee meetings, shall be kept by the Corporate Secretary. Draft
	minutes shall be sent to the Committee members for their comment. Notices, minutes, agenda and
	supporting papers will be made available to any Director upon request to the Corporate Secretary.

(6) External Advice

Indicate whether or not a procedure exists whereby directors can receive external advice and, if so provide details:

Procedures	Details
The Audit Committee may obtain external legal counsel or independent professional advice if it considers it necessary in the performance of its functions. It shall be provided with sufficient resources by the Company to discharge its duties.	The Committees shall have full access to management, personnel and records for the purpose of performing their duties and responsibilities.
The Nominations Committee may secure independent expert advice as it may deem desirable or appropriate.	

(7) Change/s in existing policies

Indicate, if applicable, any change/s introduced by the Board of Directors (during its most recent term) on existing policies that may have an effect on the business of the company and the reason/s for the change:

Existing Policies	Changes	Reason
There is no change in the existing policies of	N/A	N/A
the Corporation		

D. REMUNERATION MATTERS

1) Remuneration process

Disclose the process used for determining the remuneration of the CEO and four (4) most highly compensated management officers:

Process	CEO	Top 4 Highest Paid Management Officers
(1) Fixed remuneration	N/A	N/A
(2) Variable remuneration	N/A	N/A
(3) Per Diem allowance	Board Resolution	N/A
(4) Bonus	N/A	N/A
(5) Stock Option and other financial	N/A	N/A
instruments		
(6) Other (specify)	N/A	N/A

For 2012, the top four (4) executive officers as a group did not receive compensation from the Company. There is no employment contract between the Company and any of its executive officers.

Remuneration Policy and Structure for Executive and Non-Executive Directors

Disclose the Company's policy on remuneration and the structure of its compensation package. Explain how the compensation of Executive and Non-Executive Directors is calculated.

	Remuneration Policy	Structure of Compensation Packages	How Compensation is Calculated
Executive Directors	N/A	N/A	N/A
Non-Executive Directors	N/A	N/A	N/A

Do stockholders have the opportunity to approve the decision on total remuneration (fees, allowances, benefits-in-kind and other emoluments) of board of directors? Provide details for the last three (3) years.

The corporation's annual reports and information statements shall contain a clear and understandable disclosure of all fixed and variable compensation that may be paid, directly or indirectly, to its directors and top four (4) management officers during the preceding fiscal year.

Remuneration Scheme	Date of Stockholders' Approval
There is no remuneration scheme formulated yet for the Board	N/A
of Directors. They only receive per diems for every meeting they	
attended. The levels of remuneration of the Corporation should	
be sufficient to be able to attract and retain the services of	
qualified and competent directors and officers.	

2) Aggregate remuneration

Complete the following table on the aggregate remuneration accrued during the most recent year:

Remuneration Item	Executive Directors	Non-Executive Directors (other than independent directors)	Independent Directors
(1) Fixed remuneration	N/A	N/A	N/A
(2) Variable remuneration	N/A	N/A	N/A
(3) Per Diem allowance	P458,823.56	P158,823.54	P123,529.42
(4) Bonus	N/A	N/A	N/A
(5) Stock Option and other financial instruments	N/A	N/A	N/A
(6) Other (specify)	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total			

Other Benefits	Executive Directors	Non-Executive Directors (other than independent directors)	Independent Directors
(1) Advances	N/A	N/A	N/A
(2) Credit granted	N/A	N/A	N/A
(3) Pension Plan/s Contributions	N/A	N/A	N/A
(4) Pension Plans, Obligations incurred	N/A	N/A	N/A
(5) Life Insurance Premium	N/A	N/A	N/A
(6) Hospitalization Plan	N/A	N/A	N/A
(7) Car Plan	N/A	N/A	N/A
(8) Other (specify)	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	N/A	N/A	N/A

3) Stock Rights, Options and Warrants

(a) Board of Directors

Complete the following table, on the members of the company's Board of Directors who own or are entitled to stock rights, options or warrants over the company's shares:

Director's Name	Number of Direct/Option/Rights/ Warrants	Number of Indirect Option/Rights/Warrants	Number of Equivalent Shares	Total % from Capital Stock
Eusebio H. Tanco	0	0	0	0
Monico V. Jacob	0	0	0	0
Yolanda M. Bautista	0	0	0	0
Martin K. Tanco	0	0	0	0
Paolo Martin O. Bautista	0	0	0	0
Rainerio M. Borja	0	0	0	0
Ernest Lawrence L. Cu	0	0	0	0
Arsenio C. Cabrera*	0	0	0	0

^{*}Resigned on 21 March 2013 and was replaced by Mr. Jesli A. Lapus

(b) Amendments of Incentive Programs

Indicate any amendments and discontinuation of any incentive programs introduced, including the criteria used in the creation of the program. Disclose whether these are subject to approval during the Annual Stockholder's Meeting:

Incentive Program	Amendments	Date of Stockholders' Approval
Promotion is an upward movement across levels within a single rank but one has to meet certain criteria. Merit increases are granted to employees who display commendable performance as reflected in the regular Performance Appraisal exercise for a	There are no amendments and discontinuation of any incentive programs introduced, including the criteria used in the creation of the program.	Date of Stockholders' Approval If there will be amendments in the incentive programs, these amendments will not be subject to approval during the Annual Stockholder's Meeting.
given fiscal year. Bonuses are management-driven initiatives granted to employees depending on the overall business performance of the company. The granting of a bonus shall not be interpreted, in and of itself, as a permanent benefit.		

4) Remuneration of Management

Identify the five (5) members of management who are \underline{not} at the same time executive directors and indicate the total remuneration received during the financial year:

Name of Officer/Position	Total Remuneration
There is no member of management who is not at the same	N/A
time an executive director.	

E. BOARD COMMITTEES

1) Number of Members, Functions and Responsibilities

Provide details on the number of members of each committee, its functions, key responsibilities and the power/authority delegated to it by the Board:

Committee		No of Members		Committee Charter	Functions	Key Responsibilities	Power
	Executive Director (ED)	Non- Executive Director (NED)	Independent Director (ID)				
Executive	4	1	-	/	members on such specific matters within the competence of	The Executive Committee shall have and may exercise all the powers which may be lawfully delegated to them, subject to such limitations as may be provided by resolution of the Board.	All powers which may be lawfully delegated to them, subject to such limitations as may be provided by resolution of the Board.
Audit	2	-	2		To assist the Board in fulfilling its oversight responsibility of the Company's corporate governance processes relating to the: (1) FS and Financial reporting process; (2) Internal Control Systems; (3) Internal and External Audit; (4) Compliance by the Company with accounting standards, legal and regulatory requirements; (5) Risk Management Policies and Processes and (6) Business practices and ethical standards.	1.Financial Reporting and Disclosures; 2.Risk Management; 3. Internal Control; 4. Internal Audit; 5. External Audit;	Power to perform oversight financial and risk management; Power to improve the stakeholder's confidence and corporate governance by bringing out better internal control systems, better monitoring and oversight, and better disclosures and quality of internal and external reporting.
Nominations	1	2	1	/	The Nominations Committee is responsible for reviewing the	The Nominations Committee is responsible for reviewing the qualifications of the nominees for directors and preparing the Final List of Candidates.	Power to pre- screen and shortlist candidates for election to the Board.

Committee		No of Members		Committee Charter	Functions	Key Responsibilities	Power
	Executive Director (ED)	Non- Executive Director (NED)	Independent Director (ID)	0.10.1			
Compensation	4	-			and transparent procedure for developing a policy on executive remuneration and for fixing the remuneration packages of	Review the structure and competitiveness of the Corporation's executive officer compensation programs considering the following factors (1) the retention of executive officers (2) motivation of executive officers to achieve the Corporation's business goals and (3) alignment of the interest of executive officers with the long-term interests of the corporation's shareholders.	Power to establish a formal and transparent procedure for developing a policy on executive remuneration and for fixing the remuneration packages of corporate officers and directors. Provide oversight over remuneration of senior management and other key personnel ensuring that compensation is consistent with the Corporation's culture, strategy and control environment

2) Committee Members

(a) Executive Committee (New)

Office	Name	Date of Appointment	No. of Meetings Held	No. of Meetings Attended	%	Length of Service in the Committee
Chairman	Eusebio H. Tanco	19 Dec. 2012	0	0	0	5 months
Member (ED)	Monico V. Jacob	19 Dec. 2012	0	0	0	5 months
Member (ED)	Yolanda M. Bautista	19 Dec. 2012	0	0	0	5 months
Member (ED)	Martin K. Tanco	19 Dec. 2012	0	0	0	5 months
Member (NED)	Rainerio M. Borja	19 Dec. 2012	0	0	0	5 months

(b) Audit Committee

Office	Name	Date of Appointment	No. of Meetings Held	No. of Meetings Attended	%	Length of Service in the Committee
Chairman (ID)	Pete N. Prado*	8 Dec. 2011	1	1	100%	1 year
Member (ED)	Monico V. Jacob*	8 Dec. 2011	1	1	100%	1 year
Member (ED)	Yolanda M. Bautista*	8 Dec. 2011	1	1	100%	1 year
Member (NED)	Arsenio N. Tanco*	8 Dec. 2011	1	1	100%	1 year

^{*}Replaced by Johnip G. Cua – Chairman (ID); Martin K. Tanco –Member (ED); Paolo Martin O. Bautista – Member (ED); and Ernest Lawrence Cu – Member (ID) at the Organizational Meeting of the Board held on 19 Dec 2012.

Disclose the profile or qualifications of the Audit Committee members.

Audit Committee members shall preferably have accounting and finance backgrounds. Each member should have at least an adequate understanding or competence of most of the financial management systems and environment of STI Holdings.

Describe the Audit Committee's responsibility relative to the external auditor.

The Audit Committee performs oversight functions over the external auditors. The Audit Committee should ensure that external auditors act independently and that they have unrestricted access to all records, properties and personnel to enable them to perform their respective audit functions. Prior to the commencement of the audit, the Audit Committee shall discuss with the external auditor the nature, scope and expenses of the audit, and ensure proper coordination if more than one audit firm is involved in the activity to secure proper coverage and minimize duplication of efforts. The Audit Committee shall evaluate and determine the non-audit work, if any, of the external auditor, and review periodically the non-audit fees paid to the external auditor in relation to their significance to the annual income of the external auditor and to the Corporation's overall consultancy expenses. The Audit Committee shall disallow any non-audit work that may conflict with the duties of the external auditor as such or may pose a threat to his independence.

(c) Nomination Committee

Office	Name		Date of Appointment	No. of Meetings Held	No. of Meetings Attended	%	Length of Service in the Committee
Chairman (ID)	Elpidio Jamora*	C.	8 Dec. 2011	1	1	100%	1
Member (NED)	Arsenio Tanco*	N.	8 Dec. 2011	1	1	100%	1
Member (ED)	Yolanda Bautista*	M.	8 Dec. 2011	1	1	100%	1
Member (ED)	Joseph Augustin Tanco*	L.	8 Dec. 2011	1	1	100%	1

^{*}Replaced by Eusebio H. Tanco – Chairman (ED); Ernest Lawrence Cu –Member (ID); Ma. Vanessa Rose T. Cualoping – Member (NED); and Rainerio M. Borja – Member (NED) at the Organizational Meeting of the Board held on 19 Dec 2012.

(d) Remuneration/Compensation Committee (New)

Office	Name		Date of Appointment	No. of Meetings Held	No. of Meetings Attended	%	Length of Service in the Committee
Chairman	Eusebio Tanco	Н.	19 Dec. 2012	0	0	0	5 months
Member (ED)	Monico Jacob	V.	19 Dec. 2012	0	0	0	5 months
Member (ED)	Yolanda Bautista	M.	19 Dec. 2012	0	0	0	5 months
Member (ED)	Joseph Augustin Tanco	L.	19 Dec. 2012	0	0	0	5 months

(e) Compliance Committee

Office	Name	Date of Appointment	No. of Meetings Held	No. of Meetings Attended	%	Length of Service in the Committee
Chairman	Arsenio C. Cabrera, Jr.	19 Dec. 2012	1	1	100%	5 months
Member (ED)	Monico V. Jacob	19 Dec. 2012	1	1	100%	5 months
Member (ED)	Yolanda M. Bautista	19 Dec. 2012	1	1	100%	5 months
Member	Paolo Martin O. Bautista	19 Dec. 2012	1	1	100%	5 months

3) Changes in Committee Members

Indicate any changes in committee membership that occurred during the year and the reason for the changes:

Name of Committee	Name	Reason	
Executive	No change	New Committee	
Audit	Pete N. Prado, Arsenio N. Tanco	Declined nomination as director	
Nomination	Elpidio C. Jamora, Jr., Arsenio N. Tanco	Declined nomination as director	
Remuneration/Compensation	No change	New Committee	
Compliance	Paolo Martin O. Bautista	Additional Member	

4) Work Done and Issues Addressed

Describe the work done by each committee and the significant issues addressed during the year

Name of Committee	Work Done	Issues Addressed		
Audit	Reviewed/Approved/Submitted the Final There were no issues addressed			
	Draft 2011 FS to the Board for approval	Audit Committee.		
Nominations	Pre-screened, shortlisted, and presented to	There were no issues addressed by the		
	the Board for their acceptance and	Nominations Committee.		
	approval, the names of the candidates for			
	election to the Board of Directors and			
	Independent Directors in the Annual			
	Meeting of the Stockholders held on 19			
	December 2012.			
Compliance	Formulated the mission vision statement of	There were no issues addressed by the		
	the Corporation and accomplished the PSE	Compliance Committee.		
	Corporate Governance Scorecard			
Remuneration	Newly- formed committee (Members were	There were no issues addressed by the		
	elected at the Organizational Meeting of Remuneration Committee			
	the Board held on 19 December 2012)			

5) Committee Program

Provide a list of programs that each committee plans to undertake to address relevant issues in the improvement or enforcement of effective governance for the coming year.

Name of Committee	Planned Programs	Issues to be addressed		
Executive	To ensure that the Group is accurately identifying synergies and that it is implementing plans and utilizing common resources in the best interest of the Group as a whole and that no company in the Group is disadvantaged by transactions with another affiliate or by sharing of resources.	Identification of synergies, plans and common resources of the group.		
Audit	To ensure that the internal audit examinations cover the evaluation of adequacy and effectiveness of controls encompassing the Company's governance, operations, information system, reliability and integrity of financial and operational information, effectiveness and efficiency of operations, safeguarding of assets and compliance with laws, rules and regulations.	Formulation and implementation of controls encompassing the company's governance, operations, information system, reliability and integrity of financial and operational information.		
Nomination	To make sure that there is a mix of competent nominees, each of whom can add value and contribute independent judgment to the formulation of sound corporate strategies and policies.	Selection of qualified nominees to the Board for election by the stockholders in accordance with the By-laws, Manual of Corporate Governance and relevant laws, rules and regulations.		
Compensation	To ensure that a formal and transparent procedure for developing a policy on executive remuneration and for fixing the remuneration packages of corporate officers and directors, and provide oversight over remuneration of senior management and other key personnel	Formulation of the Corporation's executive officer compensation programs considering the following factors: (i) the attraction and retention of executive officers; (ii) the motivation of executive officers to achieve the Corporation's business objectives, and (iii) the		

	ensuring that compensation is consistent	nt alignment of the interest of executive	
	with the Corporation's culture, strategy	officers with the long-term interests of	
	and control environment.	the Corporation's shareholders.	
Compliance	To ensure that all material information,	Overseeing of the Company's compliance	
	corporate acts and development of	efforts with respect to relevant Company	
	events will be disclosed properly and that	policies, the Company's Code of Business	
	it shall have the oversight responsibility	Conduct, and other relevant laws and	
	for matters of non-financial compliance,	regulations and monitoring the	
	including the Company's overall	implementation of compliance programs,	
	compliance programs, policies and policies and procedures that are design		
	procedures; significant legal or regulatory	to be responsive to the various	
	compliance exposure; and material compliance and regulatory risks facing t		
	reports or inquiries from government or Company.		
	regulatory agencies.		

F. RISK MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

1) Disclose the following:

(a) Overall risk management philosophy of the Company

Risk management is the process of making and carrying out decisions that will minimize the adverse effect of probable losses upon the Company. The Board of Directors should satisfy themselves that the risk management policies and procedures designed and implemented by the Company's senior executives are consistent with the Company's corporate strategy and risk appetite and are functioning as directed, and that necessary steps are taken to adopt a culture of risk-aware and risk-adjusted decision-making throughout the organization.

(b) A statement that the directors have reviewed the effectiveness of the risk management system and commenting on the adequacy thereof;

A Certification on the adequacy and effectiveness of the risk management system signed by the President and CEO and Corporate Secretry is attached hereto as Annex "A".

(c) Period covered by the review;

January 1 – December 31, 2012

(d) How often the risk management system is reviewed and the directors' criteria for assessing its effectiveness; and

The risk management systems are reviewed annually. The approval of the Board of Directors must be secured for any revisions thereto or for any case where external organizations may recommend a change. Recommendations by such external organizations are subject to the approval of the Audit Committee.

(e) Where no review was conducted during the year, an explanation why not.

The Risk Management System was reviewed, formulated and approved only in 2012.

2) Risk Policy

(a) Company

Give a general description of the company's risk management policy, setting out and assessing the risk/s covered by the system (ranked according to priority), along with the objective behind the policy for each kind of risk:

Risk Exposure	Risk Management Policy	Objective		
Strategic Risk	Risks that may have a positive or negative	Effectiveness of process.		
	effect on achieving the corporation's strategic			
	purpose and objectives.			
Corporate Risks	Risks or opportunities that may affect	To safeguard assets.		
	achieving the objectives of the planned			
	outcomes of performance identified through			
	divisional operational plans, specific purpose			
	plans, portfolio plans or programs of change.			
Operational Risks	Risks or opportunities that affect plans	To minimize the adverse effect of		
	cascading from the SBU operational plan and probable losses upon the Company			
	achieving the deliverables of projects.			

(b) Group

Give a general description of the Group's risk management policy, setting out and assessing the risk/s covered by the system (ranked according to priority), along with the objective behind the policy for each kind of risk:

Risk Exposure	Risk Management Policy	Objective		
Strategic Risk	Risks that may have a positive or negative effect on achieving the corporation's strategic purpose and objectives.	Effectiveness of process.		
Corporate Risks	Risks or opportunities that may affect achieving the objectives of the planned outcomes of performance identified through divisional operational plans, specific purpose plans, portfolio plans or programs of change.	To safeguard assets.		
Operational Risks	Risks or opportunities that affect plans cascading from the operational plan and achieving the deliverables of projects. To minimize the adverse effe probable losses upon the company			

(c) Minority Shareholders

Indicate the principal risk of the exercise of controlling shareholders' voting power.

	Risk to Minority Shareholders
Appr	oval of a Related-party transaction

3) Control System Set Up

(a) Company

Briefly describe the control systems set up to assess, manage and control the main issue/s faced by the Company:

Risk Exposure	Risk Assessment (Monitoring and Measurement Process) Risk Management and Control (Structures, Procedures, Actions Taken)		
Strategic Risk	Risks at this level affect the decisions made regarding organizational priorities, resource allocation, and tolerance and acceptance of risk.	The various people and groups involved in the risk governance structure shall be given full access to management, personnel and records for the purpose of performing their duties and responsibilities. The Company shall provide these individuals and groups with sufficient resources to discharge their duties.	
Corporate Risks	At the program level, risks may eventually transition into 'business as usual' upon program completion.	The officers or employees concerned may obtain external legal counsel or independent professional advice if they considers this necessary in the performance of their functions.	
Operations Risk	Risks at this level relate to a department's systems, resources and processes.	The various people and groups involved in the risk governance structure shall be given full access to management, personnel and records for the purpose of performing their duties and responsibilities. The Company shall provide these individuals and groups with sufficient resources to discharge their duties.	

(b) Group

Briefly describe the control systems set up to assess, manage and control the main issue/s faced by the Group:

Risk Exposure	Risk Assessment Risk Management and Cont (Monitoring and Measurement Process) (Structures, Procedures, Actions Tak	
Strategic Risk	Risks at this level affect the decisions made regarding the organizational priorities, resource allocation, and tolerance and acceptance of risk. The various people and ground in the risk governance struct given full access to mean personnel and records for the performing their of performing their of performing their during the provide these individuals with sufficient resources to their duties.	
Corporate Risks	At the program level, risks may eventually transition into 'business as usual' upon program completion.	The officers or employees concerned may obtain external legal counsel or

		independent professional advice if they consider this necessary in the performance of their functions.	
Operations Risk	Risks at this level relate to department's systems, resources and processes.	The various people and groups involved in the risk governance structure shall be given full access to management, personnel and records for the purpose of performing their duties and responsibilities. The Company shall provide these individuals and groups with sufficient resources to discharge their duties.	

(c) Committee

Identify the committee or any other body of corporate governance in charge of laying down and supervising these control mechanisms, and give details of its functions:

Committee/Unit	Committee/Unit Control Mechanism Details of its Functions			
Audit Committee	Audit Committee 1. Rotation of Audit Partner; To assist the Board in			
	2. Restrictions on non-audit services;	responsibility of the Company's corporate		
	3. Continuous review of the	governance processes relating to the: (1) FS and		
	effectiveness of corporate governance	Financial reporting process; (2) Internal Control		
	processes;	Systems; (3) Internal and External Audit; (4)		
	4. Maintain the integrity of the audit Compliance by the Company with account			
	process as a whole.	standards, legal and regulatory requirements;		
		(5) Risk Management Policies and Processes		
		and (6) Business practices and ethical		
		standards.		

G. INTERNAL AUDIT AND CONTROL

Internal Control System

Disclose the following information pertaining to the internal control system of the Company:

(a) Explain how the internal control system is defined for the company;

The Corporation shall have in place an independent internal audit function which shall be performed by an Internal Auditor, through which its Board, senior management, and stockholders shall be provided with reasonable assurance that its key organizational and procedural controls are effective, appropriate and complied with.

The minimum internal control mechanisms for management's operational responsibility shall center on the President, being ultimately accountable for the Corporation's organizational and procedural controls.

The scope and particulars of a system of effective organizational and procedural controls shall be based on the following factors: (1) the nature and complexity of the business and business culture; (2) the volume, size and complexity of transactions; (3) the degree of risk; (4) the centralization and delegation of authority; (5) the extent and effectiveness of information technology; and 6) the extent of regulatory compliance.

(b) A statement that the directors have reviewed the effectiveness of the internal control system and whether they consider them effective and adequate;

A Certification signed by the Compliance Officer and President of STI Holdings that the company has substantially adopted all the provisions of the Manual on Corporate Governance for 2012 was filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on 2 January 2013.

(c) Period covered by the review;

January 1 – December 21, 2012

(d) How often internal controls are reviewed and the directors' criteria for assessing the effectiveness of the internal control system;

Internal controls are reviewed annually. The scope and particulars of a system of effective organizational and procedural controls shall be based on the following factors: (1) the nature and complexity of the business and business culture; (2) the volume, size and complexity of transactions; (3) the degree of risk; (4) the centralization and delegation of authority; (5) the extent and effectiveness of information technology; and 6) the extent of regulatory compliance.

(e) Where no review was conducted during the year, an explanation why not.

A review was conducted during the year.

2) Internal Audit

(a) Role, Scope and Internal Audit Function

Give a general description of the role, scope of internal audit work and other details of the internal audit function.

Role	Scope	Indicate whether in- house or Outsource Internal Audit Function	Name of Chief Internal Auditor/Auditing Firm	Reporting process
The Internal Auditor is expected to support the corporate governance process of the Company.	The Internal Auditor shall: (1) perform oversight functions over the Company's internal audit team; and (2) review the audit plan to ensure its conformity with the objectives of the Company.	Outsourced	Mr. Jun Sagcal	The Internal Auditor shall report to the Audit Committee (AC). He shall submit to the AC and Management an annual report on the internal audit department's activities, responsibilities and performance relative to the audit plans and strategies as approved by the AC.

(b) Do the appointment and/or removal of the Internal Auditor or the accounting/auditing firm or corporation to which the internal audit function is outsourced require the approval of the audit committee?

Yes

(c) Discuss the internal auditor's reporting relationship with the audit committee. Does the internal auditor have direct and unfettered access to the board of directors and the audit committee and to all records, properties and personnel?

The Internal Auditor shall report to the Audit Committee (AC). He shall submit to the AC and Management an annual report on the internal audit department's activities, responsibilities and performance relative to the audit plans and strategies as approved by the AC.

The Internal Auditor has direct, free and full access to all the Company's records, properties and personnel relevant to and required by his functions.

(d) Resignation, Re-assignment and Reasons

Disclose any resignation/s or re-assignment of the internal audit staff (including those employed by the third-party auditing firm) and the reason/s for them.

Name of Audit Staff	Reason
There is no resignation from the audit staff.	There is no resignation from the audit staff.

(e) Progress against Plans, Issues, Findings and Examination Trends

 $State\ the\ internal\ audit's\ progress\ against\ plans,\ significant\ issues,\ significant\ findings\ and\ examination\ trends.$

Progress Against Plans	The Company was able to improve the effectiveness of the systems of internal controls and to align
	the internal audit activities in accordance with the international Standards on the Professional Practice
	of Internal Auditing.
Issues ⁶	There are no compliance matters that arise from adopting different interpretations.
Findings ⁷	There are no findings with concrete basis under the Company's policies and rules.
Examination Trends	The Company has developed a structure that facilitates healthy environment.

[The relationship among progress, plans, issues and findings should be viewed as an internal control review cycle which involves the following step-by-step activities:

- 1) Preparation of an audit plan inclusive of as timeline and milestones;
- 2) Conduct of examination based on the plan;
- 3) Evaluating of the progress in the implementation of the plan;
- 4) Documentation of issues and findings as a result of the examination;
- 5) Determination of the pervasive issues and findings ("examination trends") based on single year result and/or year-tovear results:
- 6) Conduct of the foregoing procedures on a regular basis.

 $^{^{\}rm 6}$ "Issues" are compliance matters that arise from adopting different interpretations.

 $^{^{7}\,}$ "Findings" are those with concrete basis under the Company's policies and rules

(f) Audit Control Policies and Procedures

Disclose all internal audit controls, policies and procedures that have been established by the company and the result of an assessment as to whether the established controls, policies and procedures have been implemented under the column "Implementation".

Policies and procedures	Implementation
The integrity of the Company's financial statements and the financial reporting process;	Implemented
The appointment, remuneration, qualifications, independence and performance of the	Implemented
internal auditors and the integrity of the audit process as a whole;	
The effectiveness of the systems of internal control and the risk management process;	Implemented
The performance and leadership of the internal audit function;	Implemented
The company's compliance with applicable legal, regulatory and corporate governance	Implemented
requirements; and	
The preparation of year-end report of the Committee for approval of the Board.	Implemented

(g) Mechanism and Safeguards

State the mechanism established by the company to safeguard the independence of the auditors, financial analysts, investment banks and rating agencies (example, restrictions on trading in the company's shares and imposition of internal approval procedures for these transactions, limitation on the non-audit services that an external auditor may provide to the company):

Auditors (Internal and External)	Financial Analysts	Investment Banks	Rating Agencies
Established an Audit Committee	Established an Audit Committee	Established an Audit Committee	Established an Audit Committee
Rotation of Audit Partner	Enhancement of the value of organization	Enhancement of the value of organization	Continuous review of the effectiveness of corporate governance processes
Restrictions on non-audit services	Ensure the integrity of the Company's Financial Statements	Ensure the integrity of the Company's Financial Statements	Maintain the integrity of the audit process as a whole

(h) State the officers (preferably the Chairman and the CEO) who will have to attest to the company's full compliance with the SEC Code of Corporate Governance. Such confirmation must state that all directors, officers and employees of the Company have been given proper instruction on their respective duties as mandated by the Code and that internal mechanisms are in place to ensure compliance.

Mr. Eusebio H. Tanco - Chairman
Mr. Monico V. Jacob - President and CEO

H. ROLE OF STAKEHOLDERS

1) Disclose the company's policy and activities relative to the following:

	Policy	Activities
Customers' welfare	1. The Company's directors, officers and employees shall conduct themselves in a fair, ethical, legal and honest manner. Trust and integrity are the cornerstones of all of the business dealings and relationships these individuals establish with stockholders, customers, vendors, creditors, competitors, government officials, communities, the media and the general public, as well as each other. 2. The Company's directors, officers and employees shall not engage in conduct or activity that could raise questions as to the Company's honesty or reputation or otherwise cause embarrassment to the Company or its stakeholders.	Filling up of survey forms
Supplier/Contractor selection practice	To achieve cost-effective purchases for the advantage/optimum benefit of the organization; To ensure that the right quality and quantity of materials, supplies, properties, and/or services are available at the right time and place to meet the needs of the organization; and, To preserve the integrity of the purchasing/selection process	Purchase of materials, supplies, properties and or services

Community interaction	The company, through its subsidiaries, has in place an environment – related programs. Following the success of the previous advocacy runs for the Pasig River, Team STI once again unfolded its solid support to the environmental cause as it sends the largest school contingent. The Company, through its subsidiary, has in place a community involvement program. STI Foundation's core programs of advocacy provide educational opportunities to public school teachers, students, and disadvantaged youths. Beneath its extensive operations, it takes pride in changing landscapes. It is only in truly transforming the lives of many that STI Foundation's achievements are made significant.	1. ABS-CBN Foundation's Kapit Bisig para sa llog Pasig (KBPIP) run on September 30, 2012 in Quezon City. Dubbed "09.30.2012 Run, Ride & Roll for the Pasig River," - STI Sends Largest Contingent to Run for Pasig. 1. "Driving Education Where IT Matters" aims to contribute to nation building and economic development of the country by providing applicable ICT-enhanced training to the youth. Using a "classroom on wheels" model, the project will be able to visit schools nationwide and train students for free. 2. STI Foundation partnered with the National Youth Commission (NYC) and the Department of Education (DepEd) for the Voice of the Youth National Oratorical Competition (VOTY), a nationwide competition participated by fourth year high school students from almost 600 public and private schools. This advocacy serves as platform to encourage students to fluently express their views in English for global competency, as well as to develop critical thinking through the art of public speaking. 3. Beyond education, the Foundation also focuses its efforts in community and civic engagement. STI Foundation forged a partnership with GMA 7's leading variety show Eat Bulaga for the Plastic ni Juan: Sa Plastic at Basura may DalangPag-asa. A proactive project that does not only aim to provide public school students with recycled arm chairs, but is also geared
		towards addressing the waste management issues of various communities through the collection of plastic wastes at the barangay level. Collected plastic wastes are recycled into mono block armchairs and donated to select public schools. This plastic collection drive was implemented with the support of 16 STI campuses in Metro Manila.
Anti-corruption programmes and procedures?	Among other restrictions, the Anti-Graft and Corrupt Practices Act prohibits companies from paying or offering to pay anything of value to any government official, government employee, political party or political candidate to obtain or retain business or to influence a person working in an official capacity. Violations of this act can result in significant penalties to the Company and any individual involved.	The company has no activity yet on Anti- corruption.
Safeguarding creditors' rights	The Company's directors, officers and employees shall conduct themselves in a fair, ethical, legal and honest manner. Trust and integrity are the cornerstones of all of the business dealings and relationships these individuals establish with stockholders, customers, vendors, creditors, competitors, government officials, communities, the media and the general public, as well as each other. The Company's directors, officers and employees shall not engage in conduct or activity that could raise questions as to the Company's honesty or reputation or otherwise cause embarrassment to the Company or its stakeholders.	The company has no activity yet on safeguarding creditors' rights.

2) Does the company have a separate corporate responsibility (CR) report/section or sustainability report/section?

Yes.

3) Performance-enhancing mechanisms for employee participating.

(a) What are the company's policy for its employees' safety, health and welfare?

Employees are provided medical health card/insurance.

(b) Show data relating to health, safety and welfare of its employees.

100% of our employees are covered with health, safety and welfare in the company.

(c) State the company's training and development programs for its employees. Show the data.

The Company, through its subsidiaries and associate companies, has in place training and development programs for its employees. The Faculty members are distinguished professionals in the fields of Information Technology, Engineering, Education, Business Management and Healthcare. They are recognized in their fields of profession nationwide.

To assist the faculty members in their profession and to continuously improve their technical and instructional competencies and skills, our subsidiaries offers a broad range of academic development programs and activities. These programs aim to improve the quality of faculty, academic instruction, academic services, and the quality of students. These programs focus on three areas: Faculty Development; Instructional Development and Organizational Development

(d) State the company's reward/compensation policy that accounts for the performance of the company beyond short-term financial measures.

The Company implements a performance evaluation policy. Every employee faces performance evaluations in their workplace. Managers base these evaluations on the goals and performance of the employee. Together, the manager and employee create performance measures to use in future evaluations. This allows an employee to understand exactly how his performance will be judged.

4) What are the company's procedures for handling complaints by employees concerning illegal (including corruption) and unethical behavior? Explain how employees are protected from retaliation.

In order for the Code to be effective, employees must feel free to bring forth their good faith concerns without the fear of retribution or retaliation from the Company or any other employee. The Company does not condone nor will it not tolerate any retaliation against an individual who lawfully and in good faith reports any misconduct or violations of this Code. Further, an employee who provides information regarding any conduct the employee reasonably believes constitutes a violation of the securities laws or financial fraud statutes (1) to any government authority, (2) by testimony or otherwise in any proceeding pending or about to be commenced concerning such violation or (3) to any person with supervisory authority over the employee or authorized by the Company to investigate such conduct, may not be discharged, demoted, discriminated or otherwise retaliated against based upon the information they have provided.

When practical and appropriate under the circumstances, and in order to protect the privacy of the persons involved, those individuals investigating a suspected violation will attempt to keep confidential the identity of the individuals who report a suspected violation or who participates in an investigation. There may be situations, however, when this information, or the identity of the individuals involved, must be disclosed as part of the investigation process.

I. DISCLOSURE AND TRANSPARENCY

1) Ownership Structure

(a) Holding 5% shareholding or more

Shareholder	Number of Shares	Percent	Beneficial Owner
Eusebio H. Tanco	1,357,913,875	13.71%	Eusebio H. Tanco
Prudent Resources, Inc.	1,614,264,964	16.30%	Various Beneficial Owners
Rescom Developers, Inc.	794,343,934	8.02%	Various Beneficial Owners
Eujo Philippines, Inc.	763,873,130	7.71%	Various Beneficial Owners
Insurance Builders, Inc.	579,675,992	5.85%	Various Beneficial Owners
STI Education Services Group,	502,307,895	5.07%	Various Beneficial Owners
Inc.			
Morgan Stanley Investment	816,264,000	8.24%	Morgan Stanley Investment
Management Corporation			Management Corporation

Name of Senior Management	Number of Direct	Number of Indirect shares/through	% of Capital Stock
	Shares	(name of record owner)	
Monico V. Jacob	1	33,784,056/Venture Securities, Inc.	0.34%
Yolanda M. Bautista	1	13,000,000/Venture Securities, Inc.	0.13%
Joseph Augustin L. Tanco	1	2,000,000/Venture Securities, Inc.	0.02%
Paulo Martin O. Bautista	-	3,250,000/Venture Securities, Inc.	0.03%
Arsenio C. Cabrera, Jr.	-	6,500,000/Venture Securities, Inc.	0.065%

2) Does the Annual Report disclose the following:

Key risks	Yes
Corporate Objective	Yes
Financial performance indicators	Yes
Non-Financial performance indicators	Yes
Dividend policy	Yes
Details of while-blowing policy	No
Biographical details (at least age, qualifications, date of first appointment, relevant experience, and any	Yes
other directorships of listed companies) of directors/commissioners	
Training and/or continuing education programme attended by each director/commissioner	No, filed under a
	separate report
Number of board of directors/commissioners meetings held during the year	No, filed under a
	separate report
Attendance details of each director/commissioners in respect of meetings held	No, filed under a
	separate report
Details of remuneration of the CEO and each member of the board of directors/commissioners	Yes

3) External Auditor's fee

Name of Auditor	Audit Fee	Non-audit Fee
SGV & Co.	P750,000.00	P14,413,374.00

4) Medium of Communication

List down the mode/s of communication that the company is using for dissemination information.

- (a) Email;
- (b) Website
- (c) General Assemblies
- 5) Date of release of audited financial report: 105 days after the fiscal year or on or before 15 July 2013

6) Company Website

Does the company have a website disclosing up-to-date information about the following?

Business operations	Yes
Financial Statements/reports (current and prior years)	Yes
Materials provided in briefings to analysts and media	Yes
Shareholding Structure	Yes
Group Corporate Structure	Yes
Downloadable annual report	Yes
Notice of AGM and/or EGM	Yes
Company's constitution (company's by-laws, memorandum and articles of association)	Yes

Should any of the foregoing information be not disclosed, please indicate reason thereto.

All the foregoing information is disclosed.

7) Disclosure of RPT

RPT	Relationship	Nature	Value
21 November 2011 - Joint	STI Holdings' interest in UNLAD	In the form of a loan that will	P448 Million
Venture Agreement with PWU,	is in the form of a loan that will	be repaid through its	
UNLAD and Mr. Alfredo	be repaid through its	conversion into a 40% interest	
Abelardo Benitez	conversion into a 40.0%	in UNLAD	
	interest in that company. STI		
	Holdings is now working on the		
	submission of all required		

	documents to effect the conversion of this loan to equity.The majority shareholders of UNLAD are PWU, Sen. Helena Benitez and her nephews and nieces.		
24 November 2011 - Subscription Agreements between STI Holdings and Capital Managers & Advisors, Inc. (CMA) and STI Education Services Group, Inc. (STI ESG)	CMA – 4.02% ownership in STI Holdings STI ESG – 5.07% ownership in STI Holdings	Subscription of STI Holdings Shares via Private Placement Shares	P477.5 Million
As at 31 March 2012 - Advances to STI Investments, Inc.	STI Holdings indirectly owns 20% of STI Investments, Inc.	STI Holdings made short-term non-interest bearing advances to STI Investments, Inc. Note: This advance was fully settled by STI Investments, Inc. on 14 June 2012	P5.9 Million
Advisory Agreement between STI Holdings and STI ESG	STI ESG is a substantial shareholder of STI Holdings.	STI Holdings provides advisory services to STI ESG in exchange for an advisory fee.	P6.0 Million

When RPTs are involved, what processes are in place to address them in the manner that will safeguard the interest of the company and in particular of its minority shareholders and other stakeholders?

Related party transactions are accounted at arm's length prices or on terms similar to those reflected to those offered to non-related entities in an economically comparable market, so that there is no question of a conflict of interest.

J. RIGHTS OF STOCKHOLDERS

1) Right to participate effectively in and vote in Annual/Special Stockholders' Meetings

(a) Quorum

Give details on the quorum required to convene the Annual/Special Stockholders' Meeting as set forth in its By-Laws

Quorum Required	Stockholders owning a majority of all the shares of the capital stock of the Corporation present or by proxy and entitled to vote, shall form a quorum for the transaction of business; subject thereto and except as otherwise required by law, the Articles of Incorporation or By-Laws, the vote of a majority of all the shares present or represented at any meeting of the stockholders shall be sufficient but necessary for
	the passing of any resolution.

(b) System Used to Approve Corporate Acts

Explain the system used to approve corporate acts

System Used	By Voting
Description	The By-Laws provide that the voting must be by ballot or viva voce in the event no contest is raised at the sole discretion of the Chairman of the meeting.
	Moreover, "every question [except the election of Director] submitted to a meeting shall be decided in the first instance by a show of hands, and in the case of an equality of votes, whether for the election of Directors, or otherwise, the same shall be decided by drawing of lots or in such other lawful manner as may be agreed upon in such meeting. Any person may demand a poll, and such poll shall be taken in such manner as the Chairman of the meeting directs."
	The Secretary of the meeting, upon motion duly made and seconded, is instructed to count all votes represented at the meeting in favor of the nominees. Cumulative voting shall be followed.

(c) Stockholders' Rights

List any Stockholders' Rights concerning Annual/Special Stockholders' Meeting that differ from those laid down in the Corporation Code.

Stockholders' Rights under The Corporation Code	Stockholders' Rights not in The Corporation Code	
Right to attend and vote in person or by proxy at stockholders'	There is no other stockholders' right not in the Corporation	
meetings	Code	
Right to elect and remove directors		

Right to approve certain corporate acts	
Right to compel the calling of meetings of stockholders when for	
any cause there is no person authorized to call a meeting	
Right to issuance of certificate of stock or other evidence of	
stock ownership and be registered as shareholder	
Right to receive dividends when declared	
Right to participate in the distribution of corporate assets upon	
dissolution	
Right to transfer of stock on the corporate books	
Right to inspect corporate books and records	
Right to be furnished the most recent financial statement upon	
request and to receive a financial report of the corporation's	
operations	
Right to bring individual and representative or derivative suits	
Right to recover stock unlawfully sold for delinquency	
Right to enter into a voting trust agreement	
Right to demand payment of the value of his shares and	
withdraw from the corporation in certain cases; and	
Right to have the corporation voluntarily dissolved	

Dividends

Declaration Date	Record Date	Payment Date
28 June 2010	2 August 2010	27 August 2010
13 October 2011	11 November 2011	8 December 2011
5 December 2012	19 December 2012	28 December 2012

(d) Stockholders' Participation

State, if any, the measures adopted to promote stockholder participation in the Annual/Special Stockholders' Meeting, including
the procedure on how stockholders and other parties interested may communicate directly with the Chairman of the Board,
individual directors or board committees. Include in the discussion the steps the Board has taken to solicit and understand the
views of the stockholders as well as procedures for putting forward proposals at stockholders' meetings.

2. Measures Adopted	3. Communication Procedure
4. Each common share entitles the holder to one vote. At each meeting of the stockholders, each stockholder entitled to vote on a particular question or matter shall be entitled to vote for each share of stock standing in his name in the books of the Corporation as of record date.	5. Definitive Information Statement sent to the stockholders.
6.Website	7. The stockholders can send their inquiries to our company email
	address: info@stiholdings.com

8. State the company policy of asking shareholders to actively participate in corporate decisions regarding:

a. Amendments to the company's constitution

The By-Laws may be amended or repealed by the affirmative vote of at least a majority of the Board of Directors and the stockholders representing a majority of the outstanding capital stock at any stockholders' meeting called for that purpose. However, the power to amend, modify, repeal or adopt new by-laws may be delegated to the Board of Directors by the affirmative vote of the stockholders representing not less than two-thirds of the outstanding capital stock; provided, however, that any such delegation of powers to the Board of Directors to amend, repeal or adopt new by-laws may be revoked only by the vote of stockholders representing a majority of the outstanding capital stock at a regular or special meeting.

Any amendments to the Company's constitution are presented in the Definitive Information Statement. Every question (except the election of Directors) submitted to a meeting shall be decided in the first instance by a show of hands, and in the case of an equality of votes, whether for the election of Directors, or otherwise, the same shall be decided by drawing of lots or in such other lawful manner as may be agreed upon in such meeting. Any person may demand a poll, and such poll shall be taken in such manner as the Chairman of the meeting directs.

b. Authorization of additional shares

The authorization of additional shares is presented in the Definitive Information Statement which is sent to the stockholders at least 15 business days prior to the meeting. The authorization of additional shares shall be decided at the Annual or Special Stockholders' meeting, wherein the stockholders are being asked to decide in the first instance by a show of hands, and in the case of an equality of votes, whether for the election of Directors, or otherwise, the same shall be decided by drawing of lots or in such other lawful manner as may be agreed upon in such meeting. Any person may demand a poll, and such poll shall be taken in such manner as the Chairman of the meeting directs.

c. Transfer of all or substantially all assets, which in effect results in the sale of the company

The transfer of all or substantially all assets, which in effect results in the sale of the Company is presented in the Definitive Information Statement which is sent to the stockholders at least 15 business days prior to the meeting. Said transfer shall be decided at the Annual or Special Stockholders' meeting, wherein the stockholders are being asked to decide in the first instance by a show of hands, and in the case of an equality of votes, whether for the election of Directors, or otherwise, the same shall be decided by drawing of lots or in such other lawful manner as may be agreed upon in such meeting. Any person may demand a poll, and such poll shall be taken in such manner as the Chairman of the meeting directs.

- 9. Does the company observe a minimum of 21 business days for giving out of notices to the AGM where items to be resolved by shareholders are taken up? 15 business days only
 - a. Date of Sending out notices: Special Stockholders' Meeting 20 July 2012; Annual Stockholders' Meeting –27 November 2012
 - b. Date of the Annual/Special Stockholders' Meeting: Special Stockholders' meeting 10 August 2012; Annual Stockholders'

Meeting - 19 December 2012

10. State, if any, questions and answers during the Annual/Special Stockholders' Meeting

None

11. Result of Annual/Special Stockholders' Meeting's Resolutions

12. Resolution	13. Approving	14. Dissenting	15. Abstaining
Special Stockholders' Meeting (10 August 2012)			
16. Approval of Issuance and Listing of Private Placement Shares	17. 96.56%	18. N/A	19. N/A
20. Waiver of the requirement to conduct a rights or public offering in connection with the Private Placement Shares	21. 96.56%	22. N/A	23. N/A
24. Approval of the Share Swap transaction between the Corporation and the shareholders of STI ESG and the issuance of the Share Swap Shares	25. 96.56%	26. N/A	27. N/A
28. Waiver of the requirement to conduct a rights or public offering in connection with the Share Swap Shares	29. 96.56%	30. N/A	31. N/A
32. Increase in Authorized Capital Stock to 10 Billion Shares with an aggregate par value of P 5 Billion	33. 96.56%	34. N/A	35. N/A
36. Change of Corporate Name to STI Education Systems Holdings, Inc.	37. 96.56%	38. N/A	39. N/A
40. Approval of Follow-On Offering	41. 96.56%	42. N/A	43. N/A
Annual Stockholders' Meeting (19 December 2012)			
44. Approval of 2011 Management Report	45. 63.19%	46. N/A	47. N/A
45. Approval of Audited Financial Statements as of 31	46. 63.19%	47. N/A	48. N/A
December 2011 and 31 March 2012			
49. Ratification of Acts of the Board of Directors	50. 63.19%	51. N/A	52. N/A
53. Appointment of SGV & Co. as external auditor	54. 63.19%	55. N/A	56. N/A

57. Date of publishing of the result of the votes taken during the most recent AGM for all resolutions:

The results of the Annual Stockholders' meeting in a current report (SEC Form 17-C) shall be disclosed to the Commission within five (5) days after said meeting and to the Philippine Stock Exchange right after the Organizational meeting of the Board of Directors.

(e) Modifications

State if any, the modifications made in the Annual/Special Stockholders' Meeting regulations during the most recent year and the reason for such modification:

Modifications	Reason for Modification
There is no modification made in the Annual Meeting	N/A
regulations during the most recent year	

(f) Stockholders' Attendance

(h) Details of attendance in the Annual/Special stockholders' Meeting Held:

Type of Meeting	Names of Board members/Officers present	Date of Meeting	Voting Procedure (by poll, show of hands, etc.)	% of SH Attending in Person	% of SH in proxy	Total % of SH attendance
Annual	Eusebio H. Tanco Monico V. Jacob Yolanda M. Bautista Joseph Augustin L. Tanco Ma. Vanessa Rose T. Cualoping Arsenio N. Tanco	19 December 2012	Show of hands	14.30%	48.89%	63.19%
Special	Eusebio H. Tanco Monico V. Jacob Yolanda M. Bautista Arsenio N. Tanco Joseph Augustin L. Tanco Ma. Vanessa Rose T. Cualoping Elpidio C. Jamora, Jr. Pete N. Prado	10 August 2012	Show of hands	.21%	96.36%	96.57%

(ii) Does the Company appoint an independent party (inspectors) to count and/or validate the votes at the ASM/SSMs? Yes.

The Secretary of the meeting, upon motion duly made and seconded, is instructed to count all votes represented at the meeting with the assistance of SGV, the external auditor of the Company.

(iii) Do the company's common shares carry one vote for one share? If not, disclose and give reasons for any divergence to this standard. Where the Company has more than one class of shares, describe the voting rights attached to each class of shares.

The Company has only common shares that carry one vote for one share.

(g) Proxy Voting Policies

State the policies followed by the company regarding proxy voting in the Annual/Special Stockholders' Meeting.

Company's Policies		
The instrument appointing a proxy shall be signed in writing by the appointer. If such		
appointer is a corporation, its proxy will be signed by the proper corporate officers using		
specimen signatures on file with the Corporate Secretary or Transfer Agent. No special form		
of proxy shall be required.		
The proxy form for local residents is not required to be notarized.		
All proxies shall be submitted to the Secretary of the Corporation for validation at such		
dates as the Board of Directors may fix, which in no case shall be less than five (5) days prior to the meeting date of the stockholders		
A stockholder can appoint several proxies to represent him/her in the stockholders meeting.		
The proxy is valid only for the meeting for which it is intended.		
Proxies executed abroad should be duly authenticated/notarized by the Philippine Consul's		
Office in the state or country where he resides.		
Oral proxies, no signature of the stockholder and undated proxies are not valid proxies		
Validation of proxies shall be held at the office of the Corporate Secretary five (5) days prior		
to the meeting date of the stockholders.		
There is violation of proxy on the following conditions:		
1. If it is not made in accordance with the rules and regulations issued by the Commission;		
2. If it is not signed by the stockholder or his duly authorized representative and filed		
before the scheduled meeting with the Corporate Secretary; and		
3. If the broker or dealer issued a proxy to a person other than the customer, without the express written authorization of such customer.		

(h) Sending of Notices

State the company's policies and procedure on the sending of notices of Annual/Special Stockholders' Meeting.

Policies	Procedure
Annual meetings of the Corporation shall be held on the last Friday of September of each year, upon proper notice which shall not be less than thirty (30) days prior to the annual meeting and shall be given in the manner provided for in the By-Laws.	Notice of meetings to stockholders herein provided for, or which may be ordered by the Directors, except such as are by these By-Laws specifically provided for, shall be in writing, and shall be served upon the stockholders personally or by sending through the mail such notices addressed to such stockholders at the place of residence registered with or last known to the Secretary of the Corporation, and if the Board of Directors so determine by advertisement for not less than three times in a newspaper published in Metro Manila
Special meetings of the stockholders shall be held at any time upon the call of the Chairman, or in his absence upon the call of the President, or upon the request of two of the Directors, or of the holders of not less than one-fourth of the capital stock of the Corporation. Not less than ten days' notice of any special meeting of stockholders shall be given as provided in the By-Laws.	Notice of meetings to stockholders herein provided for, or which may be ordered by the Directors, except such as are by these By-Laws specifically provided for, shall be in writing, and shall be served upon the stockholders personally or by sending through the mail such notices addressed to such stockholders at the place of residence registered with or last known to the Secretary of the Corporation, and if the Board of Directors so determine by advertisement for not less than three times in a newspaper published in Metro Manila

(i) Definitive Information Statements and Management Report

Number of Stockholders entitled to receive Definitive	1,242
Information Statements and Management Report and Other	
Materials	
Date of Actual Distribution of Definitive Information Statement	27 November 2012
and Management Report and Other Materials held by market	
participants/certain beneficial owners	
Date of Actual Distribution of Definitive Information Statement	27 November 2012
and Management Report and Other Materials held by	
stockholders	
State whether CD format or hard copies were distributed	CD Format were distributed to the stockholders for the past two
	(2) years
If yes, indicate whether requesting stockholders were provided	Yes, it was actually stated in the report that we will provide
hard copies	without charge, upon written request from the stockholder, a
	copy of the Definitive Information Statement, Management
	Report and Other materials that are being attached to the CD.

(j) Does the Notice of Annual/Special Stockholders' Meeting include the following:

Each Resolution to be taken up deals with only one item.	Yes
Profiles of directors (at least age, qualification, date of first	Yes
appointment, experience, and directorships in other listed	
companies) nominated for election/re-election	
The auditors to be appointed or re-appointed	Yes
An explanation of the dividend policy, if any dividend is to be	Yes
declared.	
The amount payable for final dividends	Yes
Documents required for proxy vote.	No, because we did not request the stockholders to send us a
	ргоху.

Should any the foregoing information be not disclosed, please indicate the reason thereto. $\label{eq:control_eq}$

2) Treatment of Minority Stockholders

(a) State the company's policies with respect to the treatment of minority stockholders.

Policies	Implementation
In respect to the rights of the minority shareholders, a director	Cumulative voting is the manner of voting used by the
shall not be removed without cause if it will deny minority	Corporation.
shareholders representation in the Board.	
Minority Shareholders shall have the right to information	Availability of the website; Sent out to all the stockholders
	copies of all reports submitted to the SEC and PSE;
It shall be the duty of the directors of the Corporation to	Included in the Manual on Corporate Governance the duties of
promote shareholders' rights, remove impediments to the	the directors in protecting the shareholder's rights.

exercise of shareholders' rights and allow opportunities for them to seek redress for violation of their rights. They shall encourage the exercise of shareholders' voting rights and the solution of collective action problems through appropriate mechanisms. They shall employ all possible means to minimize costs and other administrative or practical impediments to shareholders participating in meetings and/or voting in person. The directors shall also pave the way for the electronic filing and distribution of shareholder information necessary to make informed decisions subject to legal constraints.

(b) Do minority stockholders have a right to nominate candidates for board of directors? Yes.

K. INVESTORS RELATIONS PROGRAM

Discuss the Company's external and internal communications policies and how frequently they are reviewed. Disclose who reviews
and approves major company announcements. Identify the committee with this responsibility, if it has been assigned to a committee.

The Investor Relations Division is a strategic, executive function of corporate management. It combines the disciplines of marketing, finance and communication to provide present and potential investors with an accurate portrayal of the Company's performance and prospects. It aims to preserve and enhance the Company's credibility while positively affecting the Company's value relative to that of the over-all market and cost of capital.

Its responsibilities include the development and maintenance of its leadership image in the industry.

2) Describe the company's investor relations program including its communications strategy to promote effective communication with its stockholders, other stakeholders and the public in general. Disclose the contact details (e.g. telephone, fax and email) of the officer responsible for investor relations.

	Details	
(1) Objectives	1. To promote sustained investor interest in the company's stock – a. Valuation; b. Liquidity and c.	
	Access to capital markets;	
	2. To ensure consistency and strengthen the credibility of the messages of each company in the	
	Group by highlighting their successes and how STI Holdings is instrumental in helping the companies	
	under its umbrella flourish; and	
	3. To have "ear-to-ground" access to financial market developments and industry performance	
(2) Principles	To reach out to all shareholders and fully inform them of corporate activities, and to formulate a	
	clear policy for accurately, effectively and sufficiently communicating and relating relevant	
	information to the Company's stakeholders as well as to the broader investor community.	
(3) Modes of Communications	Corporate Advertising, Corporate Publications, Internet, Market Intelligence, Media Relations and	
	Website	
(4) Investor Relations Officer	Mr. Joseph Augustin L. Tanco – Vice President, Investor Relations Division	
	Telefax: 844-9553; Email address: jtanco@stiholdings.com.ph	
	info@stiholdings.com	

3) What are the Company's rules and procedures governing the acquisition of corporate control in the capital markets, and extraordinary transactions such as mergers, and sale of substantial portions of corporate assets?

The Board of Directors shall have the following express powers governing the acquisition of corporate control in the capital markets, and extraordinary transactions such as mergers, and sale of substantial portions of corporate assets:

- To purchase, receive, take or otherwise acquire for and in the name of the corporation, any and all properties, rights, interest or
 privileges, including securities and bonds of other corporations, for such consideration and upon such terms and conditions as the
 Board may deem proper or convenient;
- To invest funds of the Corporation in another corporation or for any other purposes other than those for which the corporation was organized, subject to such stockholders' approval as may be required by law;
- To incur such indebtedness as the Board may deem necessary to issue evidence of such indebtedness including, without limitation, notes, deeds of trust, bonds, debentures, or other securities, subject to such stockholders approval as may be required by law, and/or pledge, mortgage, or otherwise encumber all or part of the properties of the corporation.

Name of the independent party the board of directors of the company appointed to evaluate the fairness of the transaction price.

Punongbayan&Araullo

L. CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY INITIATIVES

Discuss any initiative undertaken or proposed to be undertaken by the Company

Initiative	Beneficiary
CFC Global Ancop Walk – 25 August 2013	Ancop Scholars
Support JCI Philippines' On-going Fund Raising to Combat Malaria	African Children

M. BOARD, DIRECTOR, COMMITTEE AND CEO APPRAISAL

Discuss the process followed and criteria used in assessing the annual performance of the Board and its committees, individual director, and the CEO/President.

	Process	Criteria
Board of Directors	Step 1 Each director completes an evaluation form of the Board using set evaluation criteria. The form allows the director to make further comments and make recommendations for improvement. Step 2 The Board discusses its ability to meet its objectives and makes recommendations. Step 3 The results of the evaluation are processed by an independent external advisor and are communicated to the Board. Step 4 Any issues that need to be resolved are put before the Board for discussion.	(i) Board role: adequacy of the processes which monitor business performance, board member interaction with management, adequacy of board knowledge, adequacy of business strategy, board being informed, evaluation process for executives and directors. (ii) Board membership: appropriateness of balance and combination of skills, size of board, input of individual board members, adequacy on performance feedback to board members, adequacy of procedures dealing with inadequate performance by a board member. (iii) Procedure and practice: board's effectiveness in use of time, if board allows sufficient opportunity to adequately assess management performance, board's ability to keep abreast of developments in wider environment which may affect STI Holdings, discussion of values at board level, focus on community issues and adequacy of meeting frequency and duration of meetings. (iv) Committee structure: sufficiency and effectiveness of current committee structure and membership, availability of resources to committees to enable them to reach objectives. (v) Partnership and style: working relationship between chairman and chief executive officer, segregation of duties between board and management, capacity of directors to express views on each other and to management in constructive manner, adequacy of board discussions. (vi) Personal: concerns with position as director and own performance, ability to raise issues at board level, availability of resources. (vii) STI Holdings may also consider involving independent external advisors in the performance evaluation process.
Board Committees	Step 1 The committee completes self-assessment form using evaluation forms with set evaluation criteria. The form allows for the committee to comment on how it meets specified requirements and also make recommendations for improvement. Step 2 The committee discusses the ability of the committee to meet its objectives and makes recommendations. Step 3 Any issues that need to be resolved are put before the Board for discussion.	(i) Committee role: correctness of balance and combination of skills, size of committee, contribution of individual committee members, adequacy on performance feedback to committee members, adequacy of procedures dealing with inadequate performance by committee member. (ii) Committee membership: the balance and combination of skills and member contribution. (iii) Procedure and practice: use of committee time, competence of committee papers and frequency of meetings, ability to access resources, ability to keep informed in relevant area, provision for continued development. (iv) Committee structure: sufficiency and value of current committee structure and membership, availability of resources to committees to enable them to reach goals. (v) Partnership and style: working relationship between chairman and chief executive officer, segregation of duties between committee and management, ability of directors to express

		opinions on each other and to management in a positive manner, adequacy of committee deliberations. (vi) Personal: individual members of the Committee have an opportunity to comment on the systems about their own participation to the Committee, any concerns they may have about the Committee including the member's ability to canvass issues with the Committee.
Individual Directors	Step 1 Individual director performs self-assessment on a form using agreed ratings and evaluation criteria. Step 2 Directors provide comments on the performance of individual director using the same form. Step 3 Meeting is held between individual director and the Board to discuss issues raised and any discrepancies between the self-assessment rating and the peer review.	(i) Effective governance: ability of director to contribute to STI Holdings' performance while observing the values of good governance. (ii) Leading through vision and mission: ability of director to inspire commitment to STI Holdings' vision and mission. (iii) Strategic thinking and decision making: capacity of director to analyze and evaluate the impact of contingencies on STI Holdings and identify best responses based on the business' capacity. (iv) Commercial/business judgment: director's ability to contribute to the increase in the wealth of stockholders. (v) Teamwork: capacity of director to interrelate with fellow Board members and the senior executives in a manner that is consistent with achieving shared business goals.
CEO/President	Step 1 CEO/President accomplishes self-assessment on a form using agreed ratings and evaluation criteria. Step 2 The Board provides comments on the performance of CEO/President using the same form. Step 3 Meeting is held between CEO/President and the Board to discuss issues raised and any discrepancies between the self-assessment rating and the peer review.	(i) Effective governance: ability of CEO/President to have general supervision and control of STI Holdings' day-to-day business activities and its officers and employees and to see to it that all orders and resolutions of the Board of Directors are carried into effect. He should be able to contribute to STI Holdings' performance while observing the values of good governance. (ii) Leading through vision and mission: ability of CEO/President to motivate commitment to STI Holdings' vision and mission. (iii) Strategic thinking and decision making: capacity of CEO/President to execute on behalf of STI Holdings all contracts, agreements and other instruments affecting the interests of STI Holdings and to analyze and evaluate the impact of contingencies on STI Holdings and identify best responses based on the business' capacity. (iv) Commercial/business judgment: CEO/President's ability to contribute to the increase in the wealth of stockholders.

N. INTERNAL BREACHES AND SANCTIONS

Discuss the internal policies on sanctions imposed for any violation or breach of the corporate governance manual involving directors, officers, management and employees.

To strictly observe and implement the provisions of the Corporate Governance Manual, the following penalties shall be imposed, after notice and hearing, on the Corporation's directors, officers and management and employees in case of violation of any of the provisions of the Manual:

Violations	Sanctions	
First violation	Subject person shall be reprimanded.	
Second violation	Subject person shall be suspended. Duration of suspension shall depend on the gravity of the violation.	
Third violation	Maximum penalty of removal from office shall be imposed	

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission, this Annual Corporate Governance Report is signed on behalf of the registrant by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Makatl on 27 Village

SIGNATURES

MONICO V. JACOB President and Chief Executive Of

ERNEST LAWRENCE L. CU

Independent Director

ARSENIO C. CABRERA, JR.

Compliance/Officer

numbers, as follows:

Name/No.

Date of Issue

Place of Issue

Eusebio H. Tanco/Passport Number XX54855513 Monico V. Jacob/Passport Number EB46381517

9 February 2010 6 February 2012 DFA, Manlla, Philippines DFA, Manila, Philippines

Johnip G. Cua/Passport Number /TIN Namber ILa -146 -639

Ernest Lawrence L. Cu/Passport Number / TIN Number IIG -212-236 Arsenio C. Cabrera, Jr./Passport Number EB46653436

9 February 2012

DFA, Manila, Philippines

Doc. No. 320

Page No. 18 Series of 2013 .

MA. ESMERALDA R. CUNANAN

Otary Public

Until December 31, 2013

Appl. No. M-45 (2012-2013) Attoracy's No. 34562

NO. F. Compiliance No. IV-0017096/4-46-2013

PTR No. 3671188:1-2-2017/Makest City

18P Lifetime Member Roll No. 05413

NOTARY PUBLIC

REPUBLIC OF THE PHILIPPINES) MAKATI CITY, METRO MANILA) 5.5.

Series of 2013.

CERTIFICATION

MONICO V. JACOB and ARSENIO C. CABRERA, JR., both of legal age, Filipino and with office address at 7th F, i-ACADEMY Building, 6764 Ayala Avenue, Makati City and 5th F, SGV II Building, 6758 Ayala Avenue, Makati City, respectively, after having been duly sworn in accordance with law, do hereby depose and state that:

- We are the duly elected President and Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") and Corporate Secretary, respectively, of STI Education Systems Holdings, Inc. ("STI Holdings"), a corporation duly organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of the Republic of the Philippines under SEC Certificate of Registration Number 1746, with office address at 7th F, i-ACADEMY Building, 6764 Ayala Avenue, Makati City;
- 2. As such President and CEO and Corporate Secretary, we have custody and control of the corporate records, books of accounts, documents and other papers of the Company;
- 3. We hereby certify that the effectiveness of the Risk Management System Policy of the Company has been reviewed by the Board of Directors and it is consistent with the Company's corporate strategy and that necessary steps are taken to adopt a culture of risk-aware and risk-adjusted decision-making throughout the organization;

4. This certification	n is being issued for whateve	r legal purpose it may serv	e.
IN WITNESS WH Manila, this Law & ag	HEREOF, they have hereunto	affixed their signature at N	Aakati City, Metro
MON	CO V. JACOB ✓	ARSENIQ C. CABRERA, JI	R.
President and C	hief Executive Officer	Corporate Secretary	
	ID SWORN to before me this own to me and exhibited to r		, affiants ıments:
	ID/Passport No.	Date and Place of Is	ssue
Monico V. Jacob	EB4638151	Feb. 06, 2012, DFA Mla., Philippines	
Arsenio C. Cabrera, Jr.	EB4665343	Feb. 09, 2012, DFA	Mla., Philippines
Doc. No. 38; Page No. 7; Book No. VV;		MA. ESMERALDA R. CI	NANAN

MA. ESMERAEDA R. CUNANAN
Notary Public
Until December 31, 2013
Appt. No. M-45 (2012-2013) Attorney's No. 34562
MCLE Compliance No. 1V-M(17)0/6/4-46-2013
PTR No. 05/118/6-1-22/ft/YM-kknr City
18P1 Politics Manifest Full

IRP Lifetime Member Roll No. 05413